ournal of Cosmology and Astroparticle Physics

Cosmological observables in multi-field inflation with a non-flat field space

Xin Gao,^{*a,b*} Tianjun Li^{*a,c*} and Pramod Shukla^{*d*}

^aState Key Laboratory of Theoretical Physics and Kavli Institute for Theoretical Physics China (KITPC), Institute of Theoretical Physics, Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing 100190, P.R. China
^bDepartment of Physics, Robeson Hall, 0435, Virginia Tech,

850 West Campus Drive, Blacksburg, VA 24061, U.S.A.

- ^cSchool of Physical Electronics, University of Electronic Science and Technology of China, Chengdu 610054, P.R. China
- ^dUniversità di Torino, Dipartimento di Fisica and I.N.F.N. sezione di Torino, Via P. Giuria 1, I-10125 Torino, Italy

E-mail: xingao@vt.edu, tli@itp.ac.cn, pkshukla@to.infn.it

Received March 11, 2014 Revised July 15, 2014 Accepted September 16, 2014 Published October 6, 2014

Abstract. Using δN formalism, in the context of a generic multi-field inflation driven on a non-flat field space background, we revisit the analytic expressions of the various cosmological observables such as scalar/tensor power spectra, scalar/tensor spectral tilts, non-Gaussianity parameters, tensor-to-scalar ratio, and the various runnings of these observables. In our backward formalism approach, the subsequent expressions of observables automatically include the terms beyond the leading order slow-roll expansion correcting many of the expression at subleading order. To connect our analysis properly with the earlier results, we rederive the (well) known (single field) expressions in the limiting cases of our generic formulae. Further, in the light of PLANCK results, we examine for the compatibility of the consistency relations within the slow-roll regime of a two-field roulette poly-instanton inflation realized in the context of large volume scenarios.

Keywords: inflation, string theory and cosmology, non-gaussianity

ArXiv ePrint: 1403.0654

Contents

1 Introduction					
2	2 Roulette inflation setup with type IIB orientfolds				
3	Field derivatives of number of e-foldings (N)	6			
4	Cosmological observables-I	10			
	4.1 Scalar power spectra, spectral index and its scale dependence	10			
	4.2 Tensor-to-scalar ratio and its scale dependence	15			
5	Cosmological observables-II	17			
	5.1 Non-Gaussianity parameters	17			
	5.2 Running of non-Gaussianity parameters	19			
6	Conclusions				
\mathbf{A}	A Details about various components of $A^{\mathcal{AB}}$				
в	3 Single field components of $\mathcal{Q}_{(4)} \stackrel{\mathcal{A}}{}_{\mathcal{BCD}}$				

1 Introduction

The inflationary paradigm has been proven to be quite fascinating for understanding various challenging issues (such as horizon problem, flatness problem, etc.) in the early universe cosmology [1, 2]. Moreover, it provides an elegant way for studying the inhomogeneities and anisotropies of the universe, which could be responsible for generating the correct amount of primordial density perturbations initiating the structure formation of the universe and the cosmic microwave background (CMB) anisotropies [3]. The simplest (single-field) inflationary process can be understood via a (single) scalar field slowly rolling towards its minimum in a nearly flat potential. There has been enormous amount of progress towards constructing inflationary models and the same has resulted in plethora of those which fit well with the observational constraints from WMAP [4, 5] as well as the recent most data from PLANCK [3, 6–8], and so far the experimental ingredients are not sufficient to discriminate among the various known models compatible with the experiments.

In general, if the perturbations are purely Gaussian, the statistical properties of the perturbations are entirely described by the two-point correlators of the curvature perturbations, namely the power spectrum. The observables which encode the non-Gaussian signatures are defined through the so-called non-linearity parameters f_{NL} , τ_{NL} and g_{NL} parameter which are related to bispectrum (via the three-point correlators) and the tri-spectrum (via the fourpoint correlators) of the curvature perturbations. Although, the recent Planck data [7] could not get very conclusive so far, it is still widely accepted that the signature of non-Gaussianity could be a crucial discriminator for the various known consistent inflationary models. For this purpose, multi-field inflationary scenarios have been more promising because of their relatively rich structure and geometries involved [9–15] (See [16, 17] also for recent review). Meanwhile, a concisely analytic formula for computing the non-linear parameter for a given generic multi-field potential has been proposed in [18, 19], which is valid in the beyond slow-roll region as well. Recently, some examples with (non-)separable multifield potentials have been studied in [20] which can produce large detectable values for the non-linear parameter f_{NL} and τ_{NL} . However, most of these works were investigated on a flat background. One of the main purpose of this work is to provide a general formula for these cosmological observables on a non-flat background in multi-filed inflationary model.

To illustrate the validity of these formula in a concrete model, we will utilize a so-called poly-instanton inflationary model which comes from the setup of string cosmology in Type IIB string compactification. Significant amount of progress has been made in building up inflationary models in type IIB orientifold setups with the inflaton field identified as an open string modulus [21-24], a closed string modulus [25-27] and involutively even/odd axions [28-27]34]. Along the lines of moduli getting lifted by sub-dominant contributions, recently so-called poly-instanton corrections became of interest. These are sub-leading non-perturbative contributions which can be briefly described as instanton corrections to instanton actions. The mathematical structure of poly-instanton is studied in [35], the consequent moduli stabilization and inflation have been studied in a series of papers [27, 36-39]. In the framework of type IIB orientifolds, several single/multi-field models have been studied for aspects of non-Gaussianities [39–44]. The computation of non-Gaussianties in racetrack models has been made in [45] and in the context of large volume scenarios, by the so-called roulette inflationary models [46, 47]. Despite of being a good and simple example for multi-field inflation with a non-flat background, this class of models allows the presence of several inflationary trajectories of sufficient (≥ 50) number of efoldings with significant curving and a subsequent investigation of non-Gaussianities in such a setup has resulted in small values of non-linearity parameters in slow roll [48] and large detectable values of those in beyond slow-roll regime [39].

In this article, our main aim is to revisit the analytic expressions of various cosmological observables, including scalar/tensor power spectra, scalar/tensor spectral tilts, non-Gaussianity parameters, tensor-to-scalar ratio and their runnings for a generic multi-field inflationary model driven on a non-flat background. The idea is to represent various observables in terms of field variations of the number of e-folding N along with the inclusion of curvature correction coming from the non-flat field space metric. Some crucial developments along these lines have been made in recent works [18, 49–53]. These generic expressions which automatically include the terms beyond the leading order slow-roll expansion, recover all the respective well known single field expressions in the limiting case. Moreover, we utilize these expressions for checking the various consistency relations in a string inspired two-field 'roulette' inflationary model [39] based on poly-instanton effects. The strategy for computing the field-variations of number of e-folding N is via numerical approach following the so-called 'backward formalism' [18] and then to use the solutions for the computation of various cosmological observables. From the recent Planck data [3, 6–8], the experimental bounds for various cosmological observables under consideration are,

> Scalar Power Spectrum : $2.092 \times 10^{-9} < \mathcal{P}_S < 2.297 \times 10^{-9}$ Spectral index : $0.958 < n_S < 0.963$ Running of spectral index : $-0.0098 < \alpha_{n_S} < 0.0003$ (1.1) Tensor to scalar ratio : r < 0.11Non Gaussianity parameters : $-9.8 < f_{NL} < 14.3$, $\tau_{NL} < 2800$

while some other cosmological observables (like running of non-Gaussianity parameter) relevant for study made in this article could be important future observations.

The article is organized as follows: in section 2, we will provide relevant pieces of information regarding type IIB orientifold compactification along with ingredients of "rouletteinflationary setup" developed with the inclusion of poly-instanton corrections [27, 39]. Section 3 will be devoted to set the strategy for computing the field derivative of number of e-folding N which gets heavily utilized in the upcoming sections. In section 4, we present the analytic expressions of various cosmological parameters such as scalar/tensor power spectra $(\mathcal{P}_S, \mathcal{P}_T)$, spectral index and tilt (n_S, n_T) , tensor to scalar ratio (r) as well as their numerical details applied to the model under consideration. Section 5 deals with a detailed analytical and numerical analysis of the non-linearity parameters $(f_{NL}, \tau_{NL} \text{ and } g_{NL})$ and their scale dependence encoded in terms of $n_{f_{NL}}, n_{\tau_{NL}}$ and $n_{g_{NL}}$ parameters. Finally an overall conclusion will be presented in section 6 followed by an appendix A for intermediate computations.

2 Roulette inflation setup with type IIB orientfolds

In order to illustrate the general formula for multi-field inflation model on a non-flat background, we collect the relevant ingredients for a concrete model comes from type IIB orientifold compactification with the inclusion of poly-instanton corrections to the superpotential. In the context of type IIB orientifolds compactification on Calabi-Yau threefolds CY_3 , it has been shown that in the presence of Wilson Divisor with $h^{1,0}_+(D) = 1$, one has the right zero mode structure for an Euclidean D3-brane wrapping on it to generate poly-instanton effect in the superpotential [35].

For $h^{11}_{-}(CY_3/\mathcal{O}) = 0$, the $\mathcal{N} = 1$ Kähler coordinates complexifying the four cycle volumes are simply given as $T_{\alpha} = \tau_{\alpha} + i\rho_{\alpha}$.¹ After stabilizing the heavier moduli like the volume moduli \mathcal{V} and small four-cicle moduli $T_s = \{\tau_s, \rho_s\}$ discussed in [27], one gets a twofield potential of lighter moduli, i.e. the poly-instanton moduli τ_w and ρ_w , which is simplified to the following expression after suitable uplifting mechanism [39]:

$$V_{\rm inf}(\tau_w, \rho_w) = V_{\rm up} + V_0 + e^{-a_w \tau_w} \left(\mu_1 + \mu_2 \tau_w\right) \cos(a_w \rho_w)$$
(2.1)

where $a_w = 2\pi$ while μ_1 , μ_2 , V_0 and V_{up} are model dependent parameters. This potential has the following set of critical points:

$$\overline{\tau}_w = \frac{\mu_2 - a_w \,\mu_1}{a_w \,\mu_2}, \qquad a_w \overline{\rho}_w = m \,\pi \tag{2.2}$$

where $m \in \mathbb{Z}$. For the details of moduli stabilization and creating the mass hierarchy, we refers to the the reader to earlier work in [27, 39]. Moreover, in order to trust the effective field theory we need $\frac{\mu_1}{\mu_2} < 0$. From now on, we fix our notation with a sampling of parameters such that $\{\mu_1 > 0, \mu_2 < 0\}$ and performing the redefinitions $\tau_w = \phi_1, \rho_w = \phi_2$, the uplifted scalar potential becomes

$$V_{\rm inf}(\phi_1,\phi_2) = \left(\frac{g_s}{8\pi}\right) e^{K_{\rm CS}} \left[-\frac{\mu_2 e^{-1 + \frac{a_w \,\mu_1}{\mu_2}}}{a_w} + e^{-a_w \phi_1} \left(\mu_1 + \mu_2 \,\phi_1\right) \,\cos(a_w \phi_2) \right].$$
(2.3)

¹For a recent work related to implementing odd axion in poly-instanton setup and the relevant geometric configuration are studied in [54, 55].

Here, a proper normalization factor $\left(\frac{g_s}{8\pi}\right) e^{K_{\rm CS}}$ has been included [25], where $K_{\rm CS}$ denotes the Kähler potential for the complex structure moduli. For the time being, we assume that $e^{K_{\rm CS}} \sim \mathcal{O}(1)$. Furthermore, we set the numerical parameters for moduli stabilization similar to the ones chosen in one of the benchmark models (in [27]). The parameters, which would be directly relevant for further computations in this article, are

$$\mu_1 = 2.9 \times 10^{-8}, \qquad \mu_2 = -1.9 \times 10^{-8}, \qquad a_w = 2\pi, \qquad g_s = 0.12, \qquad (2.4)$$

$$\overline{\mathcal{V}} = 905, \qquad \overline{\tau}_s = 5.7, \qquad \xi_{sw} = 1/(6\sqrt{2}).$$

The non-zero components of the 'effective' non-flat moduli space metric \mathcal{G}_{ab} relevant for inflaton dynamics are $\mathcal{G}_{11} \simeq \frac{3\xi_{sw}}{2\sqrt{2\nu}\sqrt{\tau_s}+\phi_1} \simeq \mathcal{G}_{22}$. Note that the field space metric is diagonal and does not dependent on the second field ϕ_2 . The various non-zero components of the Christoffel connections and the Riemann tensor are given as

$$\Gamma^{1}_{11} = \Gamma^{2}_{12} = -\Gamma^{1}_{22} \equiv -\frac{1}{4(\overline{\tau}_{3} + \phi_{1})}; \quad R^{1}_{221} = R^{2}_{112} \equiv \frac{1}{2(\overline{\tau}_{3} + \phi_{1})^{2}}.$$

Under the sampling (2.4), the form of the effective two-field inflationary potential (2.3) is shown in figure 1 which leads to a "roulette" type inflation [39].

For the "poly-roulette inflation" proposed in [39], we used the background N e-folding number as the time coordinate, i.e. dN = Hdt. The Einstein-Friedmann equations are obtained as

$$\frac{d^2}{dN^2}\phi^a + \Gamma^a{}_{bc}\frac{d\phi^b}{dN}\frac{d\phi^c}{dN} + \left(3 + \frac{1}{H}\frac{dH}{dN}\right)\frac{d\phi^a}{dN} + \frac{\mathcal{G}^{ab}\partial_b V}{H^2} = 0, \qquad (2.5a)$$
$$H^2 = \frac{1}{3}\left(V(\phi^a) + \frac{1}{2}H^2\mathcal{G}_{ab}\frac{d\phi^a}{dN}\frac{d\phi^b}{dN}\right). \qquad (2.5b)$$

Using expressions (2.5a) and (2.5b), one can derive another useful expression for variation of Hubble rate in terms of e-folding,

$$\frac{1}{H}\frac{dH}{dN} = \frac{V}{H^2} - 3.$$
 (2.6)

For numerical convenience, we solve these equations in the time basis t and then change the result back to the basis N e-folding.

As introduced in [19], we will follow the field redefinitions given as²

$$\varphi_1^a \equiv \phi^a, \ \varphi_2^a \equiv \dot{\phi}^a = \left(\frac{d\phi^a}{dt}\right),$$
(2.7)

with a = 1, 2. This redefinitions translate the second-order background equations of motions eq. (2.5a) into two first-order Ordinary Differential Equations (ODEs) as follows

$$F_1^a \equiv \frac{d\varphi_1^a}{dN} = \left(\frac{d\phi^a}{dN}\right) = \frac{\varphi_2^a}{H} \quad \text{and} \quad F_2^a \equiv \frac{D\varphi_2^a}{dN} = -3\varphi_2^a - \mathcal{G}^{ab}\frac{V_b}{H}, \tag{2.8}$$

²The use of this notation would be more clear in the upcoming sections. Further, we will be using a combined indexing \mathcal{A} such that any object $\mathcal{O}^{\mathcal{A}}$ has two components given as $\mathcal{O}^{\mathcal{A}} \equiv \{\mathcal{O}_1^a, \mathcal{O}_2^a\}$. For example, $\varphi^{\mathcal{A}} = \{\varphi_1^a, \varphi_2^a\}$.



Figure 1. The left figure is the effective potential as a function of the moduli τ_w and ρ_w . The right one is the full inflationary trajectories for various initial conditions where the value of e-folding number N at the end of inflation is labeled on each of these trajectories. Various minima in dark blue are separated by maxima in light blue shade.

where D is the covariant derivative defined as $D\varphi_2^a = d\varphi_2^a + \Gamma^a{}_{bc}\varphi_2^b d\varphi_1^c$ subject to the constraints

$$H^2 = \frac{1}{3} \left(V + \frac{1}{2} \mathcal{G}_{ab} \varphi_2^a \varphi_2^b \right).$$

Then eq. (2.6) will be simplified as $\dot{H} = -\frac{1}{2} \mathcal{G}_{ab} \varphi_2^a \varphi_2^b$. As usual, one has to look at the sufficient conditions for realizing slow-roll inflation which are encoded in the so-called slow-roll parameters $\epsilon \equiv -\frac{\dot{H}}{H^2}$, $\eta \equiv \frac{\dot{\epsilon}}{\epsilon H}$. Now, we can solve the background field equations (2.8) to get the full trajectories under different initial conditions. We choose $\phi^a(0) = \phi_0^a$ and $\frac{d\phi^a}{dt} \frac{d\phi_a}{dt}|_{t=0} = 0$; for $a \in \{1, 2\}$ as a set of initial conditions and trace the corresponding trajectories up to the end of inflation. Figure 1 shows the complex evolution of trajectories for some samples of initial conditions given in table 1. The various inflationary trajectories shown in figure 1 can be classified in the following categories

(I) Given that the initial conditions are such that the axion is minimized at its respective minimum to begin with, two-field inflationary process reduces to its single field ana-

Class	τ_w	ρ_w	N_F	Trajectory
Ι	5	1	62	Ι
	4	0.3	1	
II	4.55	1.474	67.2	
	4	0.496	65	IIa
	3.9	1.495	98.8	IIb
III	3.5	-0.5	-	
	3.65	0.2	7.4	
IV	3.4	0.3	44.2	
	3.7	0.4	270	IV

Table 1. Initial conditions for these trajectories shown in figure 1. The trajectories I, IIa, IIb and IV are chosen for studying cosmological observables in the upcoming sections.

logue [27]. These are stable trajectories and are attracted towards the respective valley in a straight line like the trajectory in figure 1 with $N_F = 62$.

- (II) For the axion initial condition being a little bit (and not too far) away from the minimum, the trajectories rolls to the nearest valley and trace towards the respective minimum like those trajectories in figure 1 with $N_F = 1, 67.2, 65, 98.8$.
- (III) If the axion initial condition starts with its value at the maximum, this results in an unstable trajectory directed straightly outwards from the respective attractor point showing a run-away behavior like the yellow trajectory in figure 1.
- (IV) If a trajectory starts from the axion initial condition being closer to some maximum value as well as the initial value for the divisor volume mode being not very far from its respective minimum, one observes that such an inflationary trajectory crosses several axion-ridges before getting attracted into a valley. This can be understood from the fact that this class of initial condition is such that the initial potential energy is just a little higher to begin with and the N e-folding increase very slow at the beginning of these trajectories, see figure 1 with $N_F = 7.4$, 44.2, 270.

For most of these trajectories except the single-field one, there exists a region of quickroll (with $\eta > 1$) before starting the slow-roll. However, this region lasts within a couple of e-foldings. Further, there is a region in field space where there is a *strong* violation of slowroll condition via $\eta \gg 1$ before the end of inflation. This beyond slow-roll regime also does not significantly contribute to the e-folding and lasts within one or two e-foldings. In this article, our main focus has been to look for the behavior of various cosmological parameters within the slow-roll regime which covers the most of the inflationary process.

3 Field derivatives of number of e-foldings (N)

The field variations of number of e-foldings (denoted as $N_{\mathcal{A}_1\mathcal{A}_2\ldots\mathcal{A}_n}$) play very crucial role as most of the cosmological observables can be written out by utilizing the same, and hence computing those is always among the central task. Following [18, 19] on the lines of the redefinitions (2.7) in the previous section, the perturbations of the scalar field on N =constant gauge can be expressed as

$$\delta\varphi^{\mathcal{A}}(\lambda, N) \equiv \varphi^{\mathcal{A}}(\lambda + \delta\lambda, N) - \varphi^{\mathcal{A}}(\lambda, N), \qquad (3.1)$$

where λ 's are 2n - 1 integration constants (for an *n*- component scalar field) which, along with *N*, parametrizes the initial values of the fields [18, 19]. Further, considering the field fluctuations in N = const. gauge, the δN formalism [56] implies expressing the curvature perturbations at each spatial point of the field space at $N = N_F$ where N_F corresponds to a final time-hypersurface of uniform energy density. In fact, the curvature perturbations can be expressed at each spatial point in terms of the variation of the field fluctuations point to point and order by order as under [19]

$$\zeta(N_F, \mathbf{x}) \simeq \delta N(N_F, \varphi^{\mathcal{A}}(N^*)) = \sum \frac{1}{n!} N^*_{\mathcal{A}_1 \mathcal{A}_2 \dots \mathcal{A}_n} \, \delta \varphi^{\mathcal{A}_1}(\mathbf{x}) \, \delta \varphi^{\mathcal{A}_2}(\mathbf{x}) \dots \delta \varphi^{\mathcal{A}_n}(\mathbf{x}), \qquad (3.2) N^*_{\mathcal{A}_1 \mathcal{A}_2 \dots \mathcal{A}_n} \equiv \left(\frac{D^n N(N_F, \varphi^{\mathcal{A}})}{\partial \varphi^{\mathcal{A}_1} \partial \varphi^{\mathcal{A}_2} \dots \partial \varphi^{\mathcal{A}_n}} \right)_{at \ \varphi^{\mathcal{A}} = \varphi^{\mathcal{A}}_{(0)}(N_*)},$$

where $\varphi_{(0)}^{\mathcal{A}}$ corresponds to an unperturbed trajectory and the quantities with superscripts * mean to be evaluated at the initial time $N = N_*$. Moreover, due to spatial dependence, the values of fields $\varphi_0^{\mathcal{A}}(N_*)$ on the initial flat hypersurface differ point to point and thus characterizes the initial field perturbations. As the number of e-foldings is counted between the initial and final hypersurface, it has field $(\varphi^{\mathcal{A}})$ dependence in terms of the fluctuation vector $\delta \phi^{\mathcal{A}}$ as given under

$$\delta\varphi^{\mathcal{A}} \equiv \varphi^{\mathcal{A}} - \varphi_0^{\mathcal{A}} = \delta^{(1)}\varphi^{\mathcal{A}} + \frac{1}{2}\,\delta^{(2)}\varphi^{\mathcal{A}} + \dots \,\,, \tag{3.3}$$

Also, by δN formalism, the field derivatives of the e-folding $N^*_{\mathcal{A}_1 \mathcal{A}_2 \dots \mathcal{A}_n}$ are simply given by field derivatives of $N(N_F, \varphi^{\mathcal{A}})$ which being the number of e-folding gained during the evolution of the homogeneous universe from an initial to a final uniform energy density hypersurface, and hence field variations $N^*_{\mathcal{A}_1 \mathcal{A}_2 \dots \mathcal{A}_n}$ will also have dependence on the number of e-foldings through $\varphi_{\mathcal{A}}$. Now we come to the task of computing these field derivatives of e-foldings which is important for cosmological observable computations.

The dynamics of the field derivative of e-foldings can be expressed in terms of coupled first order differential equations. To establish those relations, the evolution equations for the field fluctuations $\delta \varphi^{\mathcal{A}}$ is an important ingredient. The same can be obtained by perturbing the dynamical equation (2.8) for a non-flat background metric, and are simply given by order by order as under [19]

$$\frac{D}{dN}\delta\varphi^{\mathcal{A}}(N) = P^{\mathcal{A}}_{\mathcal{B}}(N)\delta\varphi^{\mathcal{B}}(N) + \frac{1}{2}Q^{\mathcal{A}}_{(3)\ \mathcal{BC}}(N)\delta\varphi^{\mathcal{B}}(N)\delta\varphi^{\mathcal{C}}(N) + \dots \qquad (3.4)$$

$$+ \frac{1}{(l-1)!}Q^{\mathcal{A}}_{(l)\ \mathcal{B}_{1}\dots\mathcal{B}_{l-1}}(N)\delta\varphi^{\mathcal{B}_{1}}(N)\dots\delta\varphi^{\mathcal{B}_{l-1}}(N) + \dots ,$$

where $P^{\mathcal{A}}_{\ \mathcal{B}}$ and $Q^{\mathcal{A}}_{(l) \ \mathcal{B}_1...\mathcal{B}_{l-1}}$ are defined as follows:

$$P^{\mathcal{A}}_{\mathcal{B}} \equiv \left(\frac{DF^{\mathcal{A}}}{\partial\varphi^{\mathcal{B}}}\right)_{at \ \varphi^{\mathcal{A}} = \varphi^{\mathcal{A}}_{(0)}(N)}, \qquad (3.5)$$
$$Q^{\mathcal{A}}_{(l) \ \mathcal{B}_{1}...\mathcal{B}_{l-1}} \equiv \left(\frac{D^{l-1}F^{\mathcal{A}}}{\partial\varphi^{\mathcal{B}_{1}}\partial\varphi^{\mathcal{B}_{2}}\ldots\partial\varphi^{\mathcal{B}_{l-1}}}\right)_{at \ \varphi^{\mathcal{A}} = \varphi^{\mathcal{A}}_{(0)}(N)},$$

where $\varphi_{(0)}^{\mathcal{A}}$ corresponds to an unperturbed trajectory. For example, using the dynamics of fields $\varphi^{\mathcal{A}}$ governed by (2.8), the explicit expressions for $P_{\mathcal{B}}^{\mathcal{A}}(N)$ are simplified to

$$P_{1b}^{a1} = -\frac{1}{6H^3} \varphi_2^a V_b,$$

$$P_{2b}^{a1} = -\frac{V_b^a}{H} + \frac{1}{6H^3} V^a V_b - \frac{1}{H} R_{cbd}^a \varphi_2^c \varphi_2^d,$$

$$P_{1b}^{a2} = \frac{1}{H} \delta_b^a - \frac{1}{6H^3} \varphi_2^a (\mathcal{G}_{bd} \varphi_2^d),$$

$$P_{2b}^{a2} = -3 \delta_b^a + \frac{1}{6H^3} V^a (\mathcal{G}_{bc} \varphi_2^c).$$
(3.6)

The other expressions for $Q^{\mathcal{A}}_{(l) \mathcal{B}_1 \dots \mathcal{B}_{l-1}}$ can be analogously computed by using the higher order covariant field $\varphi^{\mathcal{A}}$ derivatives of $F^{\mathcal{A}}$. Now consider the variations of curvature perturbation defined in (3.2) as under

$$\frac{D}{dN}\zeta(N) = \left[\left(\frac{DN_{\mathcal{A}}}{dN} \right) \delta\phi^{\mathcal{A}} + N_{\mathcal{A}} \left(\frac{D\delta\phi^{\mathcal{A}}}{dN} \right) \right]$$

$$+ \frac{1}{2!} \left[\left(\frac{DN_{\mathcal{AB}}}{dN} \right) \delta\phi^{\mathcal{A}} \delta\phi^{\mathcal{B}} + N_{\mathcal{AB}} \left(\frac{D\delta\phi^{\mathcal{A}}}{dN} \right) \delta\phi^{\mathcal{B}} + N_{\mathcal{AB}} \delta\phi^{\mathcal{A}} \left(\frac{D\delta\phi^{\mathcal{B}}}{dN} \right) \right]$$

$$+ \frac{1}{3!} \left[\left(\frac{DN_{\mathcal{ABC}}}{dN} \right) \delta\phi^{\mathcal{A}} \delta\phi^{\mathcal{B}} \delta\phi^{\mathcal{C}} + N_{\mathcal{ABC}} \left(\frac{D\delta\phi^{\mathcal{A}}}{dN} \right) \delta\phi^{\mathcal{B}} \delta\phi^{\mathcal{C}}$$

$$+ N_{\mathcal{ABC}} \delta\phi^{\mathcal{A}} \left(\frac{D\delta\phi^{\mathcal{B}}}{dN} \right) \delta\phi^{\mathcal{C}} + N_{\mathcal{ABC}} \delta\phi^{\mathcal{A}} \delta\phi^{\mathcal{B}} \left(\frac{D\delta\phi^{\mathcal{C}}}{dN} \right) \right] + \dots$$

$$(3.7)$$

Using the expressions (3.3), and the fact that curvature perturbation at final uniform hypersurface N_F is independent on the choice of N_F as long as $N_F > N_c$, where N_c is certain time after background trajectories have completely conversed, then in a backward evolution manner, the *constancy* of curvature perturbation at $N = N_F$ can be ensured order by order by satisfying the following backward evolution differential equations given as under³

$$\frac{D}{dN}N_{\mathcal{A}}(N) = -N_{\mathcal{B}}(N) P^{\mathcal{B}}_{\mathcal{A}}|_{\varphi=\varphi^{(0)}(N)},$$

$$\frac{D}{dN}N_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}(N) = -N_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{C}}(N) P^{\mathcal{C}}_{\mathcal{B}} - N_{\mathcal{B}\mathcal{C}}(N) P^{\mathcal{C}}_{\mathcal{A}} - N_{\mathcal{C}}(N) Q^{\mathcal{C}}_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}|_{\varphi=\varphi^{(0)}(N)},$$

$$\frac{D}{dN}N_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}\mathcal{C}}(N) = -N_{\mathcal{D}}(N) Q^{\mathcal{D}}_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}\mathcal{C}} - N_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}\mathcal{D}}(N) P^{\mathcal{D}}_{\mathcal{C}} - N_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{D}\mathcal{C}}(N) P^{\mathcal{D}}_{\mathcal{B}} - N_{\mathcal{C}\mathcal{B}\mathcal{D}}(N) P^{\mathcal{D}}_{\mathcal{A}} - N_{\mathcal{C}\mathcal{D}}(N) Q^{\mathcal{D}}_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}} - N_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{D}}(N) Q^{\mathcal{D}}_{\mathcal{B}\mathcal{C}} - N_{\mathcal{B}\mathcal{D}}(N) Q^{\mathcal{D}}_{\mathcal{C}\mathcal{A}}|_{\varphi=\varphi^{(0)}(N)}$$
(3.8)

where it is understood that all the quantities in the right hand side of the aforementioned expressions depend on e-folding number N. The initial conditions for solving the above set of ODEs, which are the values of various derivatives of e-folding N evaluated at some final

³Expressions analogous to (3.8) can also be found in [51]. Although our strategy (which is based on backward-formalism) is the same to those of [18, 19], however our approach for solving the ODEs is different as for our case the sole task has been reduced to solve coupled ODEs of tensorial objects (N_A , N_{AB} and N_{ABC}) instead of vector objects (N_A , Θ^A and Ω_A) as in [18, 19]. See [57] also for similar computation on *constancy* of curvature perturbation at $N = N_F$.

constant time-hypersurface t_F (e.g. $N_{\mathcal{AB}}^F, N_{\mathcal{AB}}^F, N_{\mathcal{ABC}}^F$), are given as follows

$$N_{\mathcal{A}}^{F} = -\left(\frac{H_{\mathcal{A}}}{H_{\mathcal{D}}F^{\mathcal{D}}}\right)_{at \varphi=\varphi^{(0)}(N_{F})},$$

$$N_{\mathcal{AB}}^{F} = -\left(\frac{U_{\mathcal{AB}}}{H_{\mathcal{D}}F^{\mathcal{D}}}\right)_{at \varphi=\varphi^{(0)}(N_{F})},$$

$$N_{\mathcal{ABC}}^{F} = -\left(\frac{Z_{\mathcal{ABC}}}{H_{\mathcal{D}}F^{\mathcal{D}}}\right)_{at \varphi=\varphi^{(0)}(N_{F})}.$$
(3.9)

The expressions for quantities $H_{\mathcal{A}}(N), H_{\mathcal{AB}}(N), H_{\mathcal{ABC}}(N), U_{\mathcal{AB}}(N), Z_{\mathcal{ABC}}(N)$ as well as $Q^{\mathcal{A}}_{\mathcal{BC}}(N)$ and $Q^{\mathcal{A}}_{\mathcal{BCD}}(N)$ involve various derivatives of the scalar potential and the Hubble rate. The explicit expressions can be found in appendix of [39].

In our two field model described in previous section, the set of equations (3.8) expands into 84 (4 + 16 + 64) coupled differential equations which have to be numerically solved utilizing the same number of conditions given in (3.9). After having the numerical solutions to these field derivatives, one can easily compute all the cosmological observables as the same can be written in terms of N_A , N_{AB} and N_{ABC} . In the upcoming section we would revisit the generic analytic expressions for the various cosmological observables and subsequently analyze the numerical estimates.

Various expressions for a single field inflationary potential. In order to make our notations sufficiently clear and convenient to follow, let us briefly present the simplified version of those expressions for a single field inflationary potential $V(\phi)$ driven on a flat background. The same would be useful to derive the well-known single field expressions for cosmological observables such as scalar power spectrum P_s , spectral index n_s , running of spectral index α_{n_s} etc., whose general multi-field forms for a non-flat background have to be discussed later in the upcoming sections.

The generalized two-component vector $\phi^{\mathcal{A}} = \{\phi_1^a, \phi_2^a\}$ is simply given as $\phi^{\mathcal{A}} = \{\phi, \dot{\phi}\}$. The inflaton dynamics is governed by the second order EOM given as $\ddot{\phi} + 3H\dot{\phi} + V_{\phi} = 0$ which can be reformulated into two first-order expressions as under

$$F^{\mathcal{A}} := F^{\phi} = \frac{\dot{\phi}}{H}, \qquad F^{\dot{\phi}} = -3\,\dot{\phi} - \frac{V_{\phi}}{H}.$$
 (3.10)

Using these expressions of $F^{\mathcal{A}}$, the simplified versions of various components of $P^{\mathcal{A}}_{\ \mathcal{B}}$ are written as

$$P^{\phi}_{\ \phi} = -\frac{1}{6H^3} \dot{\phi} V_{\phi} , \qquad P^{\dot{\phi}}_{\ \phi} = -\frac{V_{\phi\phi}}{H} + \frac{1}{6H^3} V_{\phi} V_{\phi} , \qquad (3.11)$$

$$P^{\phi}_{\ \dot{\phi}} = \frac{1}{H} - \frac{1}{6H^3} \dot{\phi}^2 , \qquad P^{\dot{\phi}}_{\ \dot{\phi}} = -3 + \frac{1}{6H^3} V_{\phi} \dot{\phi} .$$

Similarly, the eight components of $Q_{(3)}^{\mathcal{A}}_{\mathcal{BC}}$ are simplified to

while the sixteen components of $\mathcal{Q}_{(4)}{}^{\mathcal{A}}_{\mathcal{BCD}}$ are given in the appendix B.

4 Cosmological observables-I

4.1 Scalar power spectra, spectral index and its scale dependence

Scalar power spectrum ($\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{S}}$). Utilizing the generalized field derivatives of the number of e-foldings N, power spectra of the scalar perturbation modes for a multi-field inflation driven on a non-flat background can be simply given as [19]

$$\mathcal{P}_S = \left(\frac{H^2}{4\,\pi^2}\,A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}\,N_{\mathcal{A}}\,N_{\mathcal{B}}\right)_{at\ N=N_*}\,,\tag{4.1}$$

where the field variations of N are defined as $N_{\mathcal{A}} = D_{\mathcal{A}}N$, $N_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}} = D_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}N$ and $N^{\mathcal{A}} = A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}N_{\mathcal{B}}$. In general, $A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}$ depends on the non-flat background metric. The explicit expressions for various components, after including the slow-roll corrections [58–60], are given in appendix A. Now, after expanding the various terms in (4.1), we get

$$\mathcal{P}_{S} = \frac{H^{2}}{4\pi^{2}} \left[A_{11}^{ab} N_{a}^{1} N_{b}^{1} + A_{12}^{ab} N_{a}^{1} N_{b}^{2} + A_{21}^{ab} N_{a}^{2} N_{b}^{1} + A_{22}^{ab} N_{a}^{2} N_{b}^{2} \right]$$

$$= \left[\frac{H^{2}}{4\pi^{2}} A_{11}^{ab} N_{a}^{1} N_{b}^{1} \right] + \left[\frac{H^{2}}{4\pi^{2}} \left(A_{12}^{ab} N_{a}^{1} N_{b}^{2} + A_{21}^{ab} N_{a}^{2} N_{b}^{1} \right) \right] + \left[\frac{H^{2}}{4\pi^{2}} A_{22}^{ab} N_{a}^{2} N_{b}^{2} \right]$$

$$I \qquad III \qquad III$$

$$(4.2)$$

In figure 2, the blue lines inside the shadow represents an intermediate value $(P_{s*} \sim 2.1 \times 10^{-9})$ allowed in the constraint window. Depending on the hierarchal contributions expected⁴ from the metric components $A^{\mathcal{AB}}$, we separate out the respective three kinds of terms in (4.2) for numerical investigations. A numerical analysis as shown in figure 2 confirms that the most dominant contribution comes from the first piece (I) of eq. (4.2). The first piece-I, which produces almost entire scalar power spectrum \mathcal{P}_S , can also be rewritten as⁵

$$\mathcal{P}_{S} = \left(\frac{H_{*}}{2\pi}\right)^{2} \left[\mathcal{G}^{ab} - 2\epsilon \mathcal{G}^{ab} + 2\alpha \frac{\mathcal{G}^{ac}\epsilon_{cd}N_{1}^{d}N_{1}^{b}}{\mathcal{G}^{pq}N_{p}^{1}N_{q}^{1}}\right] N_{a}^{1}N_{b}^{1}, \qquad (4.3)$$

⁴Please see appendix A for details on components of $A^{\mathcal{AB}}$ and a numerical justification about the slow-roll relation $3H N_a^2 \sim N_a^1$.

⁵Please see the appendix A for the details.



Figure 2. Scalar power spectrum plotted for the four trajectories under consideration. It is observed that the most dominant contribution comes from terms of type-I as mentioned in (4.2). The shadow region shows the allowed window (1.1) presented by Planck [3, 6-8].

where in the above expression, $\alpha = 2 - \ln 2 - \gamma \simeq 0.7296$ with $\gamma \simeq 0.5772$ the Euler-Mascheroni constant [58–60], and ϵ_{ab} is defined as

$$\epsilon_{ab} = \epsilon \, \mathcal{G}_{ab} + \left(\mathcal{G}_{ac} \, \mathcal{G}_{bd} - \frac{1}{3} \, R_{abcd} \right) \, \frac{\varphi_2^c \, \varphi_2^d}{H^2} - \frac{V_{;ab}}{3 \, H^2} \, .$$

Further, for a single field (ϕ) inflationary model, using the slow-roll relations $N_a^2 \equiv N_{\dot{\phi}} \sim \frac{N_{\phi}}{3H}$ along with the simplified definitions $N_a^1 \equiv N_{\phi} = \frac{H}{\dot{\phi}}$ and $\epsilon = \frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{2H^2}$, we get a simple and well-known result [60–62]

$$\mathcal{P}_S \sim \frac{H^2}{4\pi^2} \left[\mathcal{G}^{ab} N_a^1 N_b^1 \right] \sim \frac{H^2}{4\pi^2 (2\epsilon)} \,. \tag{4.4}$$

Apart from recovering the well known expressions (4.3) (as given in [58, 59]) and (4.4) (as can be found in [60–62]) in the limiting cases, our general expression (4.2) for scalar power spectrum involves new contributions; for example, the second (II) and third pieces (III) of (4.2) are new terms in our analysis which includes the contributions of the types involving the derivatives of generalized (twofold) field vector $\varphi^{\mathcal{A}} \equiv \{\varphi_1^a, \varphi_2^a\}$, i.e. not only the field vector $\phi^a = \varphi_1^a$ but also the derivatives of the time-derivatives of the field $\dot{\phi}^a = \varphi_2^a$ as well. However, the new pieces (II) and (III) induce contributions which are one order more suppressed in slow-roll parameters as compared to the first piece (I) leading to negligible corrections for all the trajectories in our two field setup. To see it explicitly, one needs to observe the details of the components of generalized (kind of) metric $A^{\mathcal{AB}}$ which have been derived in appendix A.

Scalar spectral index (n_S) . The spectral index for scalar perturbation modes of a multifield inflation driven on a non-flat background can be computed from the relationt

$$n_S - 1 = \frac{D \ln P_S}{d \ln k} \simeq \frac{D \ln P_S}{H dt} = \frac{D \ln P_S}{dN},$$

where $\frac{D}{dN}$ is the covariant time derivative along a background trajectory in the field space. Using the general expression (4.1) of power spectrum \mathcal{P}_S , we get

$$n_S - 1 = -2\epsilon + 2 \frac{A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}\left(\frac{DN_{\mathcal{A}}}{dN}\right)N_{\mathcal{B}}}{A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}N_{\mathcal{A}}N_{\mathcal{B}}} + \frac{\left(\frac{DA^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}}{dN}\right)N_{\mathcal{A}}N_{\mathcal{B}}}{A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}N_{\mathcal{A}}N_{\mathcal{B}}}.$$
(4.5)

For further simplification, we need to utilize the first evolution equation of efolding field derivatives (3.8) given as

$$\frac{D}{dN}N_{\mathcal{A}}(N) = -P^{\mathcal{B}}_{\ \mathcal{A}}(N) N_{\mathcal{B}}(N),$$

where the explicit expressions for various components of $P^{\mathcal{A}}_{\ \mathcal{B}}$ are given in (3.6). Subsequently, the expression for scalar spectral index simples to

$$n_{S} - 1 = -2\epsilon - 2\frac{A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}N_{\mathcal{A}}P^{\mathcal{C}}_{\mathcal{B}}N_{\mathcal{C}}}{A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}N_{\mathcal{A}}N_{\mathcal{B}}} + \frac{\left(\frac{DA^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}}{dN}\right)N_{\mathcal{A}}N_{\mathcal{B}}}{A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}N_{\mathcal{A}}N_{\mathcal{B}}}$$

$$I \qquad II \qquad III \qquad III \qquad III$$
(4.6)

where we separate out the full expression for $n_S - 1$ in three kinds of pieces for numerical investigations. A numerical analysis as reflected in figure 3 shows that the first piece (I) is negligible and the most dominant contribution comes from the second piece (II) of eq. (4.6). The third piece (III) shows up with some non-trivial values coming from the curvature of the field space generated by $\{\phi^a, \dot{\phi}^a\}$, however the same does not significantly compete with type II contributions to change the naively expected results. Also, it was observed that for trajectories IIa and IIb, the observed values of scale violation was slightly beyond the experimental bounds. Besides, larger values indicated in the left most regime of trajectories IIa and IIb is an outcome of the fact that slow-roll is followed by a fast roll regime which lasts within one or two number of e-foldings as discussed in section 2.

Although the numerical analysis is done via directly computing the numerical solutions for field derivatives of number of e-foldings, let us elaborate on the expression (4.6) in connection with the literatures. The first two terms of (4.6) are similar to what have been claimed in [49]. The last one is a new type of term which does not appear in [49] because in that case $A^{\mathcal{AB}} = A^{ab}_{11} \sim \mathcal{G}^{ab}$ and metric being a covariantly constant object nullifies the last term. However, for our case the subleading terms are induced which are slow-roll suppressed. Utilizing the explicit expressions of $P^{\mathcal{A}}_{\mathcal{B}}$ (3.6), the first two terms in eq. (4.6) of spectral index are simplified to the following one in the slow-roll limit

$$n_{S} - 1 = -2\epsilon - 2\frac{\left(\frac{\partial N}{\partial \phi^{a}}\right)\left(\frac{\dot{\phi}^{a}\dot{\phi}^{d}}{H^{2}} + \frac{1}{3}R_{bc}^{a}\frac{d}{H^{2}} - \frac{D^{ad}V}{V}\right)\left(\frac{\partial N}{\partial \phi^{d}}\right)}{\mathcal{G}^{ab}\left(\frac{\partial N}{\partial \phi^{a}}\right)\left(\frac{\partial N}{\partial \phi^{b}}\right)},$$
(4.7)



Figure 3. Spectral index $n_S - 1$ plotted for the four trajectories under consideration. It is observed that the most dominant contribution comes from terms of type-II as mentioned in (4.6). The shadow region shows the allowed window (1.1) presented by Planck [3, 6–8]. It is observed that only the trajectories of class I and IV are within the experimental bounds, and class II trajectories (IIa and IIb) are slightly beyond.

which matches with those given in [61, 63]. Here it is worth to mention that the aforementioned relation is generalized in our approach. It is only the piece of type $\mathcal{O}^{\mathcal{A}/\mathcal{B}} = \mathcal{O}_1^{a/b}$ of the second part (II) along with the first part (I) in our general expression (4.6) which reproduces this result (4.7) while the terms involving $\mathcal{O}^{\mathcal{A}/\mathcal{B}} = \mathcal{O}_2^{a/b}$ induce new but subleading contributions. Further, the third piece (4.6) is a new contribution coming from the non-flat metric which are subleading (for the current setup under consideration) but those might be important if the field space is highly non-flat.

Before getting to the next observable, let us have a very quick cross check for our general formula (4.6) for the simplest single field inflation driven by a scalar field ϕ on a flat background. For this case, eqs. (3.10)–(3.12) along with the slow-roll relations $N_{\dot{\phi}} \sim \frac{N_{\phi}}{3H}$ and $N_{\phi} = -\frac{H}{\dot{\phi}}$ immediately imply that

$$\frac{A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}} N_{\mathcal{A}} P^{\mathcal{C}}_{\ \mathcal{B}} N_{\mathcal{C}}}{A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}} N_{\mathcal{A}} N_{\mathcal{B}}} \sim \left(-\frac{\dot{\phi}^2}{H^2} - \frac{V_{\phi\phi}}{V} \right) = 2\epsilon - \eta_0 \,. \tag{4.8}$$

Note that here $\frac{D\epsilon}{dN} = 4\epsilon^2 - 2\epsilon \eta_0$ where η_0 is the standard η parameter defined as $\eta_0 \equiv \frac{V_{\phi\phi}}{V}$

has been used. After implementing these redefinitions, the scalar spectral index results in

$$n_S - 1 \simeq -6 \epsilon + 2 \eta_0 \tag{4.9}$$

which is a well-known standard result for single field case [64, 65]. Note that despite of metric being flat, there are slow-roll suppressed contributions in $A^{\mathcal{AB}}$. However, the contribution from the third term in (4.6) would be the second-order slow-roll suppressed.

Running of scalar spectral index n_s . Using generic expression for scalar spectral index (4.6), one can easily compute its running which comes out to be

$$\alpha_{n_S} \simeq \frac{Dn_S}{dN} = \left[-(n_S - 1 + 2\epsilon)^2 - 2\left(\frac{D\epsilon}{dN}\right) \right] - \left[\frac{2\left(\frac{DP^S_A}{dN}\right) N^A N_B}{N^A N_A} \right] \\ + \left[\frac{2}{N^A N_A} \left\{ A^{AC} P^D_C N_D P^B_A N_B + A^{AD} P^B_A N_D P^C_B N_C \right\} \right] \quad (4.10) \\ + \left[\frac{1}{N^A N_A} \left\{ N_C N_A \left(\frac{D^2 A^{AC}}{dN^2}\right) - 2N_C P^D_A N_D \left(\frac{DA^{AC}}{dN}\right) \right\} \right] \\ = (I) + (II) + (III) + (IV) ,$$

where each term in big bracket is separated out for numerical comparison given in figure 4 as under. A detailed numerical analysis done for the four trajectories under consideration as plotted in figure 4 shows that all the pieces I, II, III and IV do have non-trivial contributions, however, their combined effects are well within the experimental bounds.

Before coming to the tensor perturbative modes, let us derive the expression of the running of spectral index α_{n_s} for a single filed inflationary potential. The same would help in understanding the insights of the various components in (4.10). Using the single field analogue of various expressions given in (3.10)–(3.12), we get the following leading order contributions of various parts of (4.10),

$$(I) \equiv -24 \,\epsilon^2 + 20 \,\epsilon \,\eta_0 + \dots , \qquad (II) \equiv -16 \,\epsilon^2 + 12 \,\epsilon \,\eta_0 - 2 \,\xi^2 + \dots , \qquad (4.11)$$
$$(III) \equiv 16 \,\epsilon^2 - 16 \,\epsilon \,\eta_0 + \dots , \qquad (IV) \equiv -60 \,\epsilon^2 \,\eta_0 + \dots ,$$

where dots denote the subleading corrections while the standard slow-roll definitions $\eta_0 = \frac{V_{\phi\phi}}{V}$ and $\xi^2 = \frac{V_{\phi}V_{\phi\phi\phi}}{V^2}$ have been used. The sum of these contributions gives the well-known single field expression at the leading order as below [65]

$$\alpha_{n_s} \simeq -24 \epsilon^2 + 16 \epsilon \eta_0 - 2 \xi^2 + \dots ,$$
 (4.12)

which shows that each of the terms except those involving derivative of the field space metric are parts of the overall leading order contributions. Again it is important to recall that similar to the previous cases, these are only the pieces of type $\mathcal{O}^{\mathcal{A}/\mathcal{B}} = \mathcal{O}_1^{a/b}$ in our general expression (4.10) which sum up to reproduce this standard result while the terms involving $\mathcal{O}^{\mathcal{A}/\mathcal{B}} = \mathcal{O}_2^{a/b}$ induces new but subleading contributions with higher order slow-roll suppressed pieces. However the same can not be as clean to observe after expanding out the compact expression leading into too lengthy pieces in terms of component substituents. Nevertheless in the numerical analysis, these higher order slow-roll effects are automatically included.



Figure 4. Running of spectral index α_{n_s} plotted for the four trajectories under consideration. The shadow region shows the allowed window (1.1) presented by Planck [3, 6–8].

4.2 Tensor-to-scalar ratio and its scale dependence

Tensor Power spectra (P_T) . The power spectra of the tensor perturbation modes with the leading order slow-roll correction is given as [60–62, 66, 67],

$$\mathcal{P}_T = 8 \left(\frac{H^2}{4 \pi^2} \left[1 - (1 + \alpha) \epsilon \right] \right)_{at \ N = N_*}, \qquad (4.13)$$

where $\alpha = 2 - \ln 2 - \gamma \simeq 0.7296$ where $\gamma \simeq 0.5772$ is the Euler-Mascheroni constant [58–60].

Tensorial spectral tilt (n_T) . The spectral tilt for tensor perturbations is defined as [60-62]

$$n_T \equiv \frac{D \ln \mathcal{P}_T}{d \ln k} \simeq \frac{D \ln \mathcal{P}_T}{dN} \simeq -2\epsilon - \frac{(1+\alpha)\left(\frac{D\epsilon}{dN}\right)}{1-(1+\alpha)\epsilon}.$$
(4.14)

Here $\frac{D\epsilon}{dN} = 4\epsilon^2 - 2\epsilon \eta_0$ and so being suppressed by slow-roll parameter ϵ (which is order $10^{-9} - 10^{-7}$ for the four trajectories under consideration), the tensorial tilt is negligibly small for all the trajectories.

Tensor-to-scalar ratio (r). The tensor-to-scalar ratio is one of cosmological parameters which has attracted major attention since long. In general, it is defined as the ratio of power

spectra of tensor and scalar perturbation modes and can be written as under [60, 62, 68]

$$r \equiv \frac{P_T}{P_s}.$$

Using the field derivatives of number of efoldings, we get the following useful relation

$$r = 8 \frac{\left[1 - (1 + \alpha)\epsilon\right]}{N^{\mathcal{A}} N_{\mathcal{A}}}.$$
(4.15)

Also, as it has been elaborated in the appendix A, the contributions to r as given in (4.15) receive subleading contributions from the N_b^2 components of $N^A N_A$. However, the same still results in a negligibly small value of r for all the trajectories. Neglecting N_b^2 component contributions, one gets

$$r \simeq 8 \frac{\left[1 - (1 + \alpha)\epsilon\right]}{N_a^1 \left(\mathcal{G}^{ab} - 2\epsilon \mathcal{G}^{ab} + 2\alpha \frac{\mathcal{G}^{ac}\epsilon_{cd}N_1^d N_1^b}{\mathcal{G}^{pq}N_p^1 N_q^1}\right) N_b^1} \quad \text{where} \qquad (4.16)$$
$$\epsilon_{ab} = \epsilon \mathcal{G}_{ab} + \left(\mathcal{G}_{ac}\mathcal{G}_{bd} - \frac{1}{3}R_{abcd}\right) \frac{\varphi_2^c \varphi_2^d}{H^2} - \frac{V_{;ab}}{3H^2}.$$

Running of tensor-to-scalar ratio (n_r) . In [67], it was motivated that running of tensor-to-scalar ratio r could be relevant for the detectability through laser interferometer experiments. Based on simple scaling arguments in the power spectra of scalar and tensor perturbations which is

$$\mathcal{P}_T \propto k^{n_T} \text{ and } \mathcal{P}_S \propto k^{n_S - 1},$$
(4.17)

one gets an overall scale dependence in r given as $r \propto k^{n_T - n_S + 1}$. Therefore, a running in the tensor-to-scalar ratio can be captured as

$$n_r \equiv \frac{D \ln r}{d \ln k} \simeq \frac{D \ln r}{dN} \equiv 1 - n_S + n_T.$$
(4.18)

Further utilizing the expression (4.6), we get the following useful relation

$$n_r \simeq 2 \, \frac{A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}} \, N_{\mathcal{A}} \, P^{\mathcal{C}}_{\mathcal{B}} \, N_{\mathcal{C}}}{A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}} \, N_{\mathcal{A}} \, N_{\mathcal{B}}} - \frac{\left(\frac{DA^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}}{dN}\right) \, N_{\mathcal{A}} \, N_{\mathcal{B}}}{A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}} \, N_{\mathcal{A}} \, N_{\mathcal{B}}} \,. \tag{4.19}$$

Note that the aforementioned expression (4.19) consistently reproduces the results of [67] at the leading order which is

$$n_r = 4\epsilon - 2\eta_0 + \frac{2}{3} \frac{N_a R^a_{bcf} \mathcal{G}^{fd} \frac{\partial \phi^b}{\partial N} \frac{\partial \phi^c}{\partial N} N_d}{\mathcal{G}^{pq} N_p N_q} .$$

$$(4.20)$$

As it has been seen throughout, after writing out the quantities in terms of two-fold vectors $\mathcal{O}_{\mathcal{A}} = \{\mathcal{O}_1^a, \mathcal{O}_2^a\}$ etc., our expressions generalize the known results at higher order in slow-roll; for example, our tensor-to-scalar ratio given in (4.15) generalizes (4.16) (given in [60, 62, 68]) while its running (4.20) (given in [67]) is generalized by our expression (4.19). Further, the effects of the non-flat background origin can be important in relevant model. The same has not been the case for the present model in which ϵ parameters are hierarchically smaller than the η parameters for all the four trajectories.

5 Cosmological observables-II

5.1 Non-Gaussianity parameters

The signatures of non-Gaussianities are encoded in a set of non-linearity parameters which are commonly denoted as f_{NL} , τ_{NL} and g_{NL} . These are generically related to the n-point correlators of curvature perturbations; the 2-point correlators simply give rise to a Gaussian shaped power spectrum while the 3-point correlators are related to the bi-spectrum which encodes the non-Gaussianities via the non-linearity parameter f_{NL} . Similarly, the 4-point correlators give rise to a tri-spectrum via τ_{NL} and g_{NL} parameters. Using the δN -formalism, the non-linearity parameters f_{NL} , τ_{NL} and g_{NL} are defined as,

$$f_{NL} = \frac{5}{6} \frac{N^{\mathcal{A}} N^{\mathcal{B}} N_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^2}, \ \tau_{NL} = \frac{N^{\mathcal{A}} N_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}} N^{\mathcal{B}\mathcal{C}} N_{\mathcal{C}}}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^3}, \ g_{NL} = \frac{25}{54} \frac{N^{\mathcal{A}} N^{\mathcal{B}} N^{\mathcal{C}} N_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}\mathcal{C}}}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^3} \ .$$
(5.1)

Based on expected hierarchial contributions, we separate out the four contributions of f_{NL} from the generic expression (5.1) as below

$$f_{NL} = \left[\frac{5}{6} \frac{N_1^a N_1^b N_{ab}^{11}}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^2}\right] + \left[\frac{5}{6} \frac{N_2^a N_1^b N_{ab}^{21}}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^2}\right] + \left[\frac{5}{6} \frac{N_1^a N_2^b N_{ab}^{12}}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^2}\right] + \left[\frac{5}{6} \frac{N_2^a N_2^b N_{ab}^{22}}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^2}\right] = I + II + III + IV .$$
(5.2)

For single field case, using the followings leading order contributions in slow-roll expansion,

$$N_{\mathcal{A}}: \qquad N_{\phi} = -\frac{H}{\dot{\phi}}, \qquad N_{\dot{\phi}} \simeq -\frac{N_{\phi}}{3H}, \qquad (5.3)$$

$$\begin{split} N_{\mathcal{AB}} : & N_{\phi\phi} \simeq 1 - \frac{\eta_0}{2\epsilon}, \qquad N_{\phi\dot{\phi}} \simeq \frac{1}{3H} - \frac{\eta_0}{6H\epsilon} \simeq N_{\dot{\phi}\phi}, \qquad N_{\dot{\phi}\dot{\phi}} \simeq \frac{1}{6H^2} - \frac{\eta_0}{18H^2\epsilon} \\ N_{\mathcal{ABC}} : & N_{\phi\phi\phi} \simeq \frac{-2\eta_0^2 + \xi^2 + 2\eta_0\epsilon}{2\sqrt{2}\epsilon^{3/2}}, \qquad N_{\phi\phi\dot{\phi}} \simeq \frac{-6\eta_0^2 + 3\xi^2 - 6\epsilon^2 + 9\eta_0\epsilon}{18\sqrt{2}H\epsilon^{3/2}}, \\ N_{\phi\dot{\phi}\dot{\phi}} \simeq \frac{-6\eta_0^2 + 3\xi^2 + 6\eta_0\epsilon}{54\sqrt{2}H^2\epsilon^{3/2}}, \qquad N_{\dot{\phi}\dot{\phi}\dot{\phi}} \simeq \frac{-6\eta_0^2 + 3\xi^2 - 3\epsilon^2 + 3(\eta_0 - 3)\epsilon}{162\sqrt{2}H^3\epsilon^{3/2}} \end{split}$$

the same results in the following single field expression of f_{NL} parameter

$$\frac{6}{5}f_{NL} = 2\epsilon - \eta_0 \tag{5.4}$$

which is a standard result [59]. Note that from figure 5, it is clear that the first part of expression (5.2) is the most dominant contribution. The other parts (II-IV) are new contributions and can add up significantly to the overall magnitude towards the end of slow-roll regime, however these new contributions are higher order slow-roll suppressed and negligible for the present setup under consideration.

Similarly, based on expected hierarchial contributions, we separate out the four types of contributions of τ_{NL} , from the definition given in (5.1), as below

$$\tau_{NL} = \left[\frac{N_1^a N_{ab}^{11} N_{11}^{bc} N_c^1}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^3}\right] + \left[\frac{N_2^a N_{ab}^{21} N_{11}^{bc} N_c^1}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^3} + \frac{N_1^a N_{ab}^{12} N_{21}^{bc} N_c^1}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^3} + \frac{N_1^a N_{ab}^{12} N_{22}^{bc} N_c^2}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^3}\right] \\ + \left[\frac{N_2^a N_{ab}^{22} N_{21}^{bc} N_c^1}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^3} + \frac{N_1^a N_{ab}^{12} N_{22}^{bc} N_c^2}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^3} + \frac{N_2^a N_{ab}^{21} N_{12}^{bc} N_c^2}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^3}\right] + \left[\frac{N_2^a N_{ab}^{22} N_{22}^{bc} N_c^2}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^3}\right] \\ = I + II + III + IV .$$
(5.5)



Figure 5. Non-linearity parameter f_{NL} plotted for the four trajectories.

From figure 6, it is clear that the first part is the most dominant contribution. As expected, using (5.3), one gets the following leading order single field expression [59]

$$\tau_{NL} = \left(\frac{6}{5}f_{NL}\right)^2 \simeq \left(2\epsilon - \eta_0\right)^2.$$
(5.6)

Apart from the non-linearity parameters f_{NL} and τ_{NL} , the following relation known as Suyama-Yamaguchi inequality [69]

$$a_{NL} \equiv \frac{\left(\frac{6}{5}f_{NL}\right)^2}{\tau_{NL}} \le 1 \tag{5.7}$$

is also of great importance. The equality holds for single field inflationary models. So any deviation of this parameter a_{NL} away from unity automatically indicates a multi-field process happening and then this parameter (along with others) could be a possible discriminator for the known plethora of inflationary models. The respective numerical details for the four trajectories are given in figure 7.

Similarly, according to the expected hierarchial contributions, one can separate out the four contributions of g_{NL} in (5.1) also given as below

$$g_{NL} = \left[\frac{25}{54} \frac{N_1^a N_1^b N_1^c N_{abc}^{111}}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^3}\right] + \left[\frac{25}{54} \frac{\left(N_2^a N_1^b N_1^c N_{abc}^{211} + N_1^a N_2^b N_1^c N_{abc}^{121} + N_1^a N_1^b N_2^c N_{abc}^{112}\right)}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^3}\right] \quad (5.8)$$
$$+ \left[\frac{25}{54} \frac{\left(N_2^a N_2^b N_1^c N_{abc}^{221} + N_1^a N_2^b N_2^c N_{abc}^{122} + N_2^a N_1^b N_2^c N_{abc}^{212}\right)}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^3}\right] + \left[\frac{25}{54} \frac{N_2^a N_2^b N_2^c N_{abc}^{222}}{(N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}})^3}\right]$$
$$= I + II + III + IV .$$



Figure 6. Non-linearity parameter τ_{NL} plotted for the four trajectories.

The numerical details for these non-linear parameters as given in figures 5, 6 and 8 indicate that these parameters are negligibly small near the horizon exit and become non-trivial only towards the end of inflation where η parameter becomes close to unity. Using (5.3), one gets the following standard single field leading order contribution [59]

$$\frac{54}{25}g_{NL} \simeq \left(2\epsilon \eta_0 - 2\eta_0^2 + \xi^2\right) + \dots$$
 (5.9)

Thus our expression (5.8) generalizes earlier result of expression (5.9), the one given in [59], with the new terms being (II-IV).

5.2 Running of non-Gaussianity parameters

Running of f_{NL} . Using (5.1), the running of f_{NL} can be computed as

$$n_{f_{NL}} \equiv \frac{D \ln f_{NL}}{dk} \sim \frac{D \ln f_{NL}}{dN}$$

$$= -4 \frac{A^{CD} \left(\frac{DN_c}{dN}\right) N_D}{A^{AB} N_A N_B} + 2 \frac{A^{CB} \left(\frac{DN_B}{dN}\right) N^D N_{CD}}{N_{AB} N^A N^B} + \frac{\left(\frac{DN_{CD}}{dN}\right) N^C N^D}{N_{AB} N^A N^B}$$

$$-2 \frac{\left(\frac{DA^{CD}}{dN}\right) N_C N_D}{A^{AB} N_A N_B} + \frac{\left(\frac{DA^{CB}}{dN}\right) N_B N^D N_{CD}}{N_{AB} N^A N^B} .$$
(5.10)



Figure 7. Non-linearity ratio parameter a_{NL} plotted for the four trajectories under consideration. The first trajectory being a single field trajectory, there is no deviation from unity. However, at the curving regimes, the other trajectories do have a different values indicating the involvement of multiple fields.

Now utilizing the first two evolution equations of (3.8) for $N_{\mathcal{A}}$ and $N_{\mathcal{AB}}$ given as follows

$$\frac{D}{dN}N_{\mathcal{A}}(N) = -P^{\mathcal{B}}_{\mathcal{A}}(N) N_{\mathcal{B}}(N) ,$$

$$\frac{D}{dN}N_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}}(N) = -N_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{C}} P^{\mathcal{C}}_{\mathcal{B}} - N_{\mathcal{B}\mathcal{C}} P^{\mathcal{C}}_{\mathcal{A}} - N_{\mathcal{C}} Q^{\mathcal{C}}_{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}} ,$$

the expression (5.10) for $n_{f_{NL}}$ is simplified to the one given below

$$n_{f_{NL}} = 4 \frac{P_{\mathcal{D}}^{\mathcal{B}} N_{\mathcal{B}} N^{\mathcal{D}}}{N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}}} - 2 \frac{P_{\mathcal{C}}^{\mathcal{A}} N^{\mathcal{C}} N^{\mathcal{B}} N_{\mathcal{AB}}}{N^{\mathcal{C}} N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{CD}}} - 2 \frac{P_{\mathcal{C}}^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}} N^{\mathcal{B}} N_{\mathcal{B}}^{\mathcal{C}}}{N^{\mathcal{C}} N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{CD}}} - \frac{N^{\mathcal{A}} N^{\mathcal{B}} Q^{\mathcal{C}}_{\mathcal{AB}} N_{\mathcal{C}}}{N^{\mathcal{C}} N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{CD}}} - 2 \frac{\left(\frac{DA^{\mathcal{CD}}}{dN}\right) N_{\mathcal{C}} N_{\mathcal{D}}}{N^{\mathcal{A}} N_{\mathcal{A}}} + \frac{\left(\frac{DA^{\mathcal{CB}}}{dN}\right) N_{\mathcal{B}} N^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{CD}}}{N_{\mathcal{AB}} N^{\mathcal{A}} N^{\mathcal{B}}} .$$
(5.11)

Further using the expression of scalar spectral index (4.6), it is good to point out that our expression of running of f_{NL} can be written as a generalized version to that of [70] as below

$$n_{f_{NL}} = -\left[2\left(n_{S}-1+2\epsilon\right)\right] - 2\left[\frac{P_{\mathcal{C}}^{\mathcal{A}}N^{\mathcal{C}}N^{\mathcal{B}}N_{\mathcal{AB}}}{N^{\mathcal{C}}N^{\mathcal{D}}N_{\mathcal{CD}}} + \frac{P_{\mathcal{C}}^{\mathcal{D}}N_{\mathcal{D}}N^{\mathcal{B}}N_{\mathcal{B}}^{\mathcal{C}}}{N^{\mathcal{C}}N^{\mathcal{D}}N_{\mathcal{CD}}}\right] - \left[\frac{N^{\mathcal{A}}N^{\mathcal{B}}Q^{\mathcal{C}}_{\mathcal{AB}}N_{\mathcal{C}}}{N^{\mathcal{C}}N^{\mathcal{D}}N_{\mathcal{CD}}}\right] + \left[\frac{\left(\frac{DA^{\mathcal{CB}}}{dN}\right)N_{\mathcal{B}}N^{\mathcal{D}}N_{\mathcal{CD}}}{N_{\mathcal{AB}}N^{\mathcal{A}}N^{\mathcal{B}}}\right]$$

$$= (I) + (II) + (III) + (IV).$$
(5.12)



Figure 8. Non-linearity parameter g_{NL} plotted for the four trajectories.

The first three terms are the generalized version to those given in [49]. Again the last terms is an entirely new and did not appear in the expression given in [49], since $A_{11}^{ab} \sim \mathcal{G}^{ab}$ nullifies the term $\frac{DA^{CD}}{dN}$. The numerical details for four trajectories are given in figure 9 which indicate that $n_{f_{NL}}$ are non-trivial only towards the end of inflation where η parameter becomes close to unity. For the single field inflationary potential $V(\phi)$, using (3.10)–(3.12) and (5.3) one gets the following leading order contributions,

$$(I) \simeq 4(2\epsilon - \eta_0), \quad (II) \simeq \frac{-16\epsilon^2 + 16\epsilon\eta_0 - 4\eta_0^2}{2\epsilon - \eta_0}, \quad (III) \simeq \frac{8\epsilon^2 - 6\epsilon\eta_0 + \xi^2}{2\epsilon - \eta_0}$$
(5.13)

where (IV) is one order more suppressed in slow-roll parameters. The first three contributions sum to the following well known leading order expression [71]

$$n_{f_{NL}} \simeq \frac{8\epsilon^2 - 6\epsilon \eta_0 + \xi^2}{2\epsilon - \eta_0} + \dots$$
 (5.14)

which is standard result. Here, a factor of $(2 \epsilon - \eta_0)$ appears from the relation $N_{\mathcal{AB}} N^{\mathcal{A}} N^{\mathcal{B}} \simeq \frac{2\epsilon - \eta_0}{4 \epsilon^2}$ in the denominator of (5.12). It is worth to mention that our expression (5.12) of running of f_{NL} generalizes the one given in [70, 71] on the same lines of new terms with higher order slow-roll suppression as explained for the previous cases.



Figure 9. Running of f_{NL} plotted for four trajectories under consideration.

Running of τ_{NL} . Using (5.1), the running of τ_{NL} can be represented as

$$n_{\tau_{NL}} \equiv \frac{D \ln \tau_{NL}}{dk} \sim \frac{D \ln \tau_{NL}}{dN}$$

$$= \left[6 \frac{P_D^A N_A N^D}{N^D N_D} - 3 \frac{\left(\frac{DA^{CD}}{dN}\right) N_C N_D}{N^A N_A} \right] - \left[2 \frac{N^A Q^D_{AB} N_D N^{BC} N_C}{N^A N_{AB} N^{BC} N_C} \right]$$

$$- \left[\frac{2 N^A N_{AB} N^{BC} P_C^D N_D}{N^A N_{AB} N^{BC} N_C} + \frac{2 N^A N_{AD} N^{BC} P_B^D N_C}{N^A N_{AB} N^{BC} N_C} + \frac{2 N^A N_{BD} N^{BC} P_A^D N_D}{N^A N_{AB} N^{BC} N_C} \right]$$

$$- \left[\frac{2 \left(\frac{DA^{AD}}{dN} \right) N_D N_{AB} N^{BC} N_C}{N^A N_{AB} N^{BC} N_C} - \frac{2 \left(\frac{D(A^{BE} A^{CF})}{dN} \right) N^A N_{AB} N^{BC} N_C}{N^A N_{AB} N^{BC} N_C} \right]$$

$$= I + II + III + IV .$$

$$(5.15)$$

Again, using the expression of scalar spectral index (4.6), the first bracket terms in (5.15) reduces to $-3(n_S - 1 + 2\epsilon)$, and thus our expression of running of τ_{NL} receives an analogous form to that of [70]. The numerical details for four trajectories are given in figure 10 which indicate that $n_{\tau_{NL}}$ are non-trivial only towards the end of inflation where η parameter becomes close to unity. For the single field inflationary potential $V(\phi)$, using (3.10)–(3.12)



Figure 10. Running of τ_{NL} plotted for four trajectories under consideration.

and (5.3) one gets the following leading order contributions [70],

$$n_{\tau_{NL}} = 2 \, n_{f_{NL}}. \tag{5.16}$$

Running of g_{NL} . Using (5.1), the running of g_{NL} can be represented as

$$n_{g_{NL}} \equiv \frac{D \ln g_{NL}}{dk} \sim \frac{D \ln g_{NL}}{dN} = 6 \frac{P_D^A N_A N^D}{N^D N_D} - 3 \frac{\left(\frac{DA^{CD}}{dN}\right) N_C N_D}{N^A N_A}$$
(5.17)
$$- \frac{3 P_D^A N^D N^B N^C N_{ABC}}{N_{ABC} N^A N^B N^C} + \frac{\left(\frac{DN_{ABC}}{dN}\right) N^A N^B N^C}{N_{ABC} N^A N^B N^C}.$$

To simplify the aforementioned running of g_{NL} , we use equation (3.8) to get the following

$$n_{g_{NL}} \simeq \left[-3\left(n_{S}-1+2\epsilon\right) \right] - \left[\frac{\left(Q_{\mathcal{AB}}^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{DC}} + Q_{\mathcal{BC}}^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{DA}} + Q_{\mathcal{CA}}^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{DB}}\right) N^{\mathcal{A}} N^{\mathcal{B}} N^{\mathcal{C}}}{N^{\mathcal{ABC}} N_{\mathcal{A}} N_{\mathcal{B}} N_{\mathcal{C}}} \right] - \left[\frac{3 P_{\mathcal{D}}^{\mathcal{A}} N^{\mathcal{D}} N^{\mathcal{B}} N^{\mathcal{C}} N_{\mathcal{ABC}} + \left(N_{\mathcal{ABD}} P_{\mathcal{C}}^{\mathcal{D}} + N_{\mathcal{ADC}} P_{\mathcal{B}}^{\mathcal{D}} + N_{\mathcal{DBD}} P_{\mathcal{A}}^{\mathcal{D}}\right) N^{\mathcal{A}} N^{\mathcal{B}} N^{\mathcal{C}}}{N^{\mathcal{ABC}} N_{\mathcal{A}} N_{\mathcal{B}} N_{\mathcal{C}}} \right] - \left[\frac{Q_{\mathcal{ABC}}^{\mathcal{D}} N_{\mathcal{D}} N^{\mathcal{A}} N^{\mathcal{B}} N^{\mathcal{C}}}{N^{\mathcal{ABC}} N_{\mathcal{A}} N_{\mathcal{B}} N_{\mathcal{C}}} \right] = I + II + III + IV, \qquad (5.18)$$



Figure 11. Running of g_{NL} plotted for four trajectories under consideration.

where we have neglected the terms with derivatives of $A^{\mathcal{AB}}$ as those are found to be negligible in all the previous analysis. The numerical details for four trajectories are given in figure 11 which indicate that $n_{g_{NL}}$ are non-trivial only in the regions where η parameter becomes close to unity.

6 Conclusions

In this article, we presented generalized analytic expressions for various cosmological observables in the context of a multi-field inflation driven on a non-flat field space. A closer investigation has been made regarding the new/generalized contributions to various cosmological observables coming from the non-trivial field space metric, which appears in the standard kinetic term of the scalar field Lagrangian. Subsequently, in order to connect our findings with the known results, we recovered the standard results as limiting cases from the analytic expressions we derived.

The basic idea has been to rewrite all the cosmological variables in terms of field derivatives of number of e-foldings N and thereafter to solve the differential equation governing the evolution by utilizing the so-called 'backward formalism'. For this purpose, we translated the whole problem in solving for the evolution of field-derivatives of N in form of a set of coupled order-one differential equations for vector $N_{\mathcal{A}}$, 2-tensor $N_{\mathcal{AB}}$ and 3-tensor $N_{\mathcal{ABC}}$ quantities. Following the strategy of Yokoyama et al. [19], each of the index \mathcal{A} counts as 2n, where n is the number of scalar fields taking part in the inflationary process. This happens because each second-order differential equations for *n*-inflatons has been equivalently written as the first-order differential equations (2.8) for 2n number of fields. The same implies that the evolution equations for $N_{\mathcal{A}}$ results into 2n differential equations while those of $N_{\mathcal{AB}}$ and $N_{\mathcal{ABC}}$ result in $4n^2$ and $8n^3$ order-one differential equations, respectively. This is obvious that the numerical analysis gets difficult for large number of scalar fields involved, however, we exemplified the analytic results for a two-field inflationary model, and hence the analysis still remains well under controlled as well as efficient for solving 84 order-one (but coupled) differential equations.

The analytic expressions of various cosmological observables have been utilized for a detailed numerical analysis in a two field inflationary model realized in the context of large volume scenarios. In this model, the inflationary process is driven by a so-called Wilson divisor volume modulus and its respective C_4 axion appearing in the chiral coordinate. The same results in a 'roulette' type inflation in which depending on the initial conditions, various inflationary trajectories can generate sufficient number of e-foldings as well as significant curving during the inflationary dynamics. Apart from a consistent realization of CMB results, we have also studied the scale dependence of non-Gaussianity observables which could be interesting from the point of view of upcoming experiments.

The analytic expressions for various cosmological observables derived in this article involve the quantities/intermediate ingredients in the form of $\mathcal{O}^{\mathcal{A}} \equiv \{\mathcal{O}_{1}^{a}, \mathcal{O}_{2}^{a}\}$. Unlike the usual approach, it includes not only the derivative with respect to the field \mathcal{O}_{1}^{a} but also the derivatives with respect to the time derivatives of the field \mathcal{O}_{2}^{a} . This method subsequently induce new terms to generalize the previously known expressions of the respective observables with subleading higher order slow-roll corrections. Moreover, the expressions are derived for any generic multi-field inflationary potential with non-flat background and thus could be applicable and useful for generic models.

Acknowledgments

We gratefully acknowledge the enlightening discussions with Anupam Mazumdar and for being a part of the project in the initial stage. We would like to thank Joseph Elliston, Jinn-Ouk Gong and Jonathan White for very useful conversations. TL and XG was supported in part by the Natural Science Foundation of China under grant numbers 10821504, 11075194, 11135003, and 11275246, and by the National Basic Research Program of China (973 Program) under grant number 2010CB833000. PS was supported by the Compagnia di San Paolo contract "Modern Application of String Theory" (MAST) TO-Call3-2012-0088.

A Details about various components of $A^{\mathcal{AB}}$

Th role of two tensor $A^{\mathcal{AB}}$ is equivalent to a metric in the configuration space generated with the fields φ_1^a and φ_2^a . The same can be generically defined through the following two-point correlator of field fluctuations $\delta \varphi^{\mathcal{A}}$

$$\left\langle \delta \varphi_*^{\mathcal{A}} \, \delta \varphi_*^{\mathcal{B}} \right\rangle = A^{\mathcal{A}\mathcal{B}} \, \left(\frac{H_*}{2\pi} \right)^2.$$
 (A.1)

In general, $A^{\mathcal{AB}}$ depends on the non-flat background metric as well as on the slow-roll parameters. Up to a good approximation, the two point correlator of φ_1^a fluctuations are given

as [58]

$$\left\langle \delta \varphi_{1*}^a \, \delta \varphi_{1*}^b \right\rangle = \left(\frac{H_*}{2\pi} \right)^2 \left[\mathcal{G}^{ab} - 2 \, \epsilon \, \mathcal{G}^{ab} + 2 \, \alpha \, \frac{\mathcal{G}^{ac} \epsilon_{cd} N_1^d \, N_1^b}{\mathcal{G}^{pq} \, N_p^1 \, N_q^1} \right] \,. \tag{A.2}$$

In the above expression, $\alpha = 2 - \ln 2 - \gamma \simeq 0.7296$ where $\gamma \simeq 0.5772$ is the Euler-Mascheroni constant [58–60], and ϵ_{ab} is defined as

$$\epsilon_{ab} = \epsilon \mathcal{G}_{ab} + \left(\mathcal{G}_{ac} \mathcal{G}_{bd} - \frac{1}{3} R_{abcd}\right) \frac{\varphi_2^c \varphi_2^d}{H^2} - \frac{V_{;ab}}{3 H^2}.$$
 (A.3)

Now comparing eqs. (A.1) and (A.2), we simply get the component A_{11}^{ab} . For getting the other components of $A^{\mathcal{AB}}$, let us consider the following form of the Friedmann field equation (2.8)

$$\frac{D\,\varphi_2^a}{d\,t} + 3\,H\,\varphi_2^a + V^a = 0\,. \tag{A.4}$$

The aforementioned evolution equation (A.4) along with the following relation

$$\left(\delta \frac{D}{dt} - \frac{D}{dt}\delta\right)\varphi_2^a = \left[R^a_{\ cbd}\,\varphi_2^c\,\varphi_2^d\right]\,\delta\varphi_1^a$$

and the slow-roll simplifications, result in the fluctuations of $\delta \varphi_2^a$ to be of the form⁶

$$\delta\varphi_2^a \simeq \left(\frac{V^a V_b}{18 H^3} - \frac{V^a_{;b}}{3 H} + \frac{1}{3 H} R^a_{\ cdb} \varphi_2^c \varphi_2^d\right) \,\delta\varphi_1^b \equiv \Delta_b^a \,\delta\varphi_1^b \,. \tag{A.5}$$

By using relations (A.5) along with (A.1) and (A.2), all the components of $A^{\mathcal{AB}}$ can be immediately picked up as follows

$$A_{11}^{ab} = \mathcal{G}^{ab} - 2 \epsilon \mathcal{G}^{ab} + 2 \alpha \frac{\mathcal{G}^{ac} \epsilon_{cd} N_1^d N_1^b}{\mathcal{G}^{pq} N_p^1 N_q^1};$$

$$A_{12}^{ab} = \Delta_c^a A_{11}^{cb} = \left(A_{21}^{ab}\right)^T \text{ and } A_{22}^{ab} = \Delta_c^a \Delta_d^b A_{11}^{cd}.$$
(A.6)

Note that, the leading order slow-roll correction to A_{11}^{ab} are also consistent with those of [59, 60], for example, with a diagonal field space metric \mathcal{G}_{ab} , the off-diagonal contributions to A_{11}^{ab} appears only with non-standard corrections with coefficient α . Also, in slow-roll regime the relations $N_a^2 \sim \frac{N_a^1}{3H}$ holds [72], and the same is justified by the plots in figure 12. Now utilizing the various components of (A.6) in $N^{\mathcal{A}} = A^{\mathcal{AB}}N_{\mathcal{B}}$, we get useful relations

$$\begin{split} N_1^a &= A_{11}^{ab} N_b^1 + A_{12}^{ab} N_b^2 \simeq \left(A_{11}^{ab} + \frac{A_{12}^{ab}}{3 H} \right) N_b^1 \,, \\ N_2^a &= A_{21}^{ab} N_b^1 + A_{22}^{ab} N_b^2 \simeq \left(A_{21}^{ab} + \frac{A_{22}^{ab}}{3 H} \right) N_b^1 \,. \end{split}$$

Using the aforementioned relation, one can observe that A_{12}^{ab} and A_{21}^{ab} are suppressed by slow-roll parameters as compared to A_{11}^{ab} while A_{22}^{ab} is suppressed by two orders of slow-roll parameters as compared to A_{11}^{ab} .

⁶The relation (A.5) differs to the analogous expression given in [18], and the difference is due to definition of their $\varphi_2^a = \frac{d\phi^a}{dN}$ which for our case it is $\varphi_2^a = \frac{d\phi^a}{dt}$, and the appearance of curvature corrections.



Figure 12. Ratio of the two components of N_a^1 and N_a^2 plotted for the four trajectories. These plots show that in the regime of $\epsilon \ll 1$ and $\eta \ll 1$, the relation " $3 H N_a^2 \sim N_a^1$ " is justified to a reasonably good extent.

B Single field components of $\mathcal{Q}_{(4)}^{\mathcal{A}}_{\mathcal{BCD}}$

The sixteen components of $\mathcal{Q}_{(4)}^{\mathcal{A}}_{\mathcal{BCD}}$ for single filed potential with flat background are

$$\begin{split} &\mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\phi\phi\phi} = -\frac{5\dot{\phi}V_{\phi}^{3}}{72H^{7}} + \frac{\dot{\phi}V_{\phi}V_{\phi\phi}}{4H^{5}} - \frac{\dot{\phi}V_{\phi\phi\phi}}{6H^{3}}, \qquad \mathcal{Q}^{\dot{\phi}}_{\phi\dot{\phi}\phi} = \frac{5\dot{\phi}V_{\phi}^{3}}{72H^{7}} - \frac{\dot{\phi}V_{\phi}V_{\phi\phi}}{4H^{5}} + \frac{\dot{\phi}V_{\phi\phi\phi}}{6H^{3}}, \\ &\mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\phi\phi\phi\phi} = -\frac{5\dot{\phi}^{2}V_{\phi}^{2}}{72H^{7}} + \frac{\dot{\phi}^{2}V_{\phi\phi}}{12H^{5}} + \frac{V_{\phi}^{2}}{12H^{5}} - \frac{V_{\phi\phi}}{6H^{3}}, \qquad \mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\dot{\phi}\dot{\phi}\phi} = \frac{\dot{\phi}V_{\phi}}{4H^{5}} - \frac{5\dot{\phi}^{3}V_{\phi}}{72H^{7}}, \\ &\mathcal{Q}^{\dot{\phi}}_{\phi\phi\phi\phi} = \frac{5V_{\phi}^{4}}{72H^{7}} - \frac{V_{\phi}^{2}V_{\phi\phi}}{2H^{5}} + \frac{2V_{\phi}V_{\phi\phi\phi}}{3H^{3}} + \frac{V_{\phi\phi}^{2}}{2H^{3}} - \frac{V_{\phi\phi\phi\phi\phi}}{H}, \qquad \mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\phi\dot{\phi}\phi\phi} = \frac{\dot{\phi}V_{\phi}}{4H^{5}} - \frac{5\dot{\phi}^{3}V_{\phi}}{72H^{7}}, \quad (B.1) \\ &\mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\phi\phi\phi\phi} = -\frac{5\dot{\phi}^{2}V_{\phi}^{2}}{72H^{7}} + \frac{\dot{\phi}^{2}V_{\phi\phi}}{12H^{5}} + \frac{V_{\phi}^{2}}{12H^{5}} - \frac{V_{\phi\phi}}{6H^{3}}, \qquad \mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\dot{\phi}\dot{\phi}\phi} = \frac{5\dot{\phi}^{3}V_{\phi}}{72H^{7}} - \frac{\dot{\phi}V_{\phi}}{4H^{5}}, \\ &\mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\phi\phi\phi\phi} = -\frac{5\dot{\phi}^{2}V_{\phi}^{2}}{72H^{7}} + \frac{\dot{\phi}^{2}V_{\phi\phi}}{12H^{5}} + \frac{V_{\phi}^{2}}{12H^{5}} - \frac{V_{\phi\phi}}{6H^{3}}, \qquad \mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\dot{\phi}\phi\phi} = \frac{\dot{\phi}V_{\phi}}{4H^{5}} - \frac{5\dot{\phi}^{3}V_{\phi}}{72H^{7}}, \\ &\mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\phi\phi\phi\phi} = \frac{5\dot{\phi}^{2}V_{\phi}^{2}}{72H^{7}} - \frac{\dot{\phi}^{2}V_{\phi\phi}}{12H^{5}} - \frac{V_{\phi}^{2}}{12H^{5}} - \frac{V_{\phi\phi}}{6H^{3}}, \qquad \mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\dot{\phi}\phi\phi} = -\frac{5\dot{\phi}^{4}}{72H^{7}} + \frac{\dot{\phi}^{2}}{2H^{5}} - \frac{1}{2H^{3}}, \\ &\mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\phi\phi\phi\phi} = \frac{5\dot{\phi}^{2}V_{\phi}^{2}}{72H^{7}} - \frac{\dot{\phi}^{2}V_{\phi\phi}}{12H^{5}} - \frac{V_{\phi}^{2}}{12H^{5}} + \frac{V_{\phi\phi}}{6H^{3}}, \qquad \mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\dot{\phi}\phi\phi} = -\frac{5\dot{\phi}^{4}}{72H^{7}} + \frac{\dot{\phi}^{2}}{2H^{5}} - \frac{1}{2H^{3}}, \\ &\mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\phi\phi\phi\phi} = \frac{5\dot{\phi}V_{\phi}^{3}}{72H^{7}} - \frac{\dot{\phi}V_{\phi}V_{\phi\phi\phi}}{4H^{5}} + \frac{\dot{\phi}V_{\phi\phi\phi\phi}}{6H^{3}}, \qquad \mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\dot{\phi}\phi\phi} = \frac{5\dot{\phi}^{2}V_{\phi}^{2}}{72H^{7}} - \frac{\dot{\psi}^{2}}{2H^{5}} - \frac{V_{\phi\phi}}{6H^{3}}, \\ &\mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\dot{\phi}\phi\phi} = \frac{5\dot{\phi}^{2}V_{\phi}^{3}}{72H^{7}} - \frac{\dot{\phi}V_{\phi}V_{\phi\phi\phi}}{4H^{5}} + \frac{\dot{\phi}V_{\phi\phi\phi\phi}}{6H^{3}}, \qquad \mathcal{Q}^{\phi}_{\dot{\phi}\phi\phi} = \frac{5\dot{\phi}^{2}V_{\phi}^{2}}{72H^{7}} - \frac{\dot{\psi}^{2}}{2V_{\phi\phi}} - \frac{V_{\phi}^{2}}{12H^{5}} + \frac{V_{\phi\phi}}{6H^{3}}. \end{array}$$

References

- A.H. Guth, The Inflationary Universe: A Possible Solution to the Horizon and Flatness Problems, Phys. Rev. D 23 (1981) 347 [INSPIRE].
- [2] A.D. Linde, A New Inflationary Universe Scenario: A Possible Solution of the Horizon, Flatness, Homogeneity, Isotropy and Primordial Monopole Problems, Phys. Lett. B 108 (1982) 389 [INSPIRE].
- PLANCK collaboration, P.A.R. Ade et al., Planck 2013 results. XV. CMB power spectra and likelihood, arXiv:1303.5075 [INSPIRE].
- [4] D. Larson et al., Seven-Year Wilkinson Microwave Anisotropy Probe (WMAP) Observations: Power Spectra and WMAP-Derived Parameters, Astrophys. J. Suppl. 192 (2011) 16 [arXiv:1001.4635] [INSPIRE].
- [5] WMAP collaboration, E. Komatsu et al., Seven-Year Wilkinson Microwave Anisotropy Probe (WMAP) Observations: Cosmological Interpretation, Astrophys. J. Suppl. 192 (2011) 18
 [arXiv:1001.4538] [INSPIRE].
- [6] PLANCK collaboration, P.A.R. Ade et al., Planck 2013 results. XVI. Cosmological parameters, Astron. Astrophys. (2014) [arXiv:1303.5076] [INSPIRE].
- [7] PLANCK collaboration, P.A.R. Ade et al., Planck 2013 Results. XXIV. Constraints on primordial non-Gaussianity, arXiv:1303.5084 [INSPIRE].
- [8] PLANCK collaboration, P.A.R. Ade et al., *Planck 2013 results. XXII. Constraints on inflation*, arXiv:1303.5082 [INSPIRE].
- [9] F. Vernizzi and D. Wands, Non-Gaussianities in two-field inflation, JCAP 05 (2006) 019 [astro-ph/0603799] [INSPIRE].
- T. Battefeld and R. Easther, Non-Gaussianities in Multi-field Inflation, JCAP 03 (2007) 020 [astro-ph/0610296] [INSPIRE].
- K.-Y. Choi, L.M.H. Hall and C. van de Bruck, Spectral Running and Non-Gaussianity from Slow-Roll Inflation in Generalised Two-Field Models, JCAP 02 (2007) 029
 [astro-ph/0701247] [INSPIRE].
- [12] G.I. Rigopoulos, E.P.S. Shellard and B.J.W. van Tent, Quantitative bispectra from multifield inflation, Phys. Rev. D 76 (2007) 083512 [astro-ph/0511041] [INSPIRE].
- [13] D. Seery and J.E. Lidsey, Non-Gaussianity from the inflationary trispectrum, JCAP 01 (2007) 008 [astro-ph/0611034] [INSPIRE].
- [14] C.T. Byrnes and G. Tasinato, Non-Gaussianity beyond slow roll in multi-field inflation, JCAP 08 (2009) 016 [arXiv:0906.0767] [INSPIRE].
- [15] D. Battefeld and T. Battefeld, On Non-Gaussianities in Multi-Field Inflation (N fields): Bi and Tri-spectra beyond Slow-Roll, JCAP 11 (2009) 010 [arXiv:0908.4269] [INSPIRE].
- [16] C.T. Byrnes and K.-Y. Choi, Review of local non-Gaussianity from multi-field inflation, Adv. Astron. 2010 (2010) 724525 [arXiv:1002.3110] [INSPIRE].
- [17] T. Suyama, T. Takahashi, M. Yamaguchi and S. Yokoyama, On Classification of Models of Large Local-Type Non-Gaussianity, JCAP 12 (2010) 030 [arXiv:1009.1979] [INSPIRE].
- [18] S. Yokoyama, T. Suyama and T. Tanaka, Primordial Non-Gaussianity in Multi-Scalar Inflation, Phys. Rev. D 77 (2008) 083511 [arXiv:0711.2920] [INSPIRE].
- [19] S. Yokoyama, T. Suyama and T. Tanaka, Efficient diagrammatic computation method for higher order correlation functions of local type primordial curvature perturbations, JCAP 02 (2009) 012 [arXiv:0810.3053] [INSPIRE].

- [20] A. Mazumdar and L.-F. Wang, Separable and non-separable multi-field inflation and large non-Gaussianity, JCAP 09 (2012) 005 [arXiv:1203.3558] [INSPIRE].
- [21] S. Kachru et al., Towards inflation in string theory, JCAP 10 (2003) 013 [hep-th/0308055]
 [INSPIRE].
- [22] K. Dasgupta, J.P. Hsu, R. Kallosh, A.D. Linde and M. Zagermann, D3/D7 brane inflation and semilocal strings, JHEP 08 (2004) 030 [hep-th/0405247] [INSPIRE].
- [23] A. Avgoustidis, D. Cremades and F. Quevedo, Wilson line inflation, Gen. Rel. Grav. 39 (2007) 1203 [hep-th/0606031] [INSPIRE].
- [24] D. Baumann, A. Dymarsky, S. Kachru, I.R. Klebanov and L. McAllister, Compactification Effects in D-brane Inflation, Phys. Rev. Lett. 104 (2010) 251602 [arXiv:0912.4268] [INSPIRE].
- [25] J.P. Conlon and F. Quevedo, Kähler moduli inflation, JHEP 01 (2006) 146 [hep-th/0509012]
 [INSPIRE].
- [26] J.P. Conlon, R. Kallosh, A.D. Linde and F. Quevedo, Volume Modulus Inflation and the Gravitino Mass Problem, JCAP 09 (2008) 011 [arXiv:0806.0809] [INSPIRE].
- [27] R. Blumenhagen, X. Gao, T. Rahn and P. Shukla, Moduli Stabilization and Inflationary Cosmology with Poly-Instantons in Type IIB Orientifolds, JHEP 11 (2012) 101 [arXiv:1208.1160] [INSPIRE].
- [28] J.J. Blanco-Pillado et al., Racetrack inflation, JHEP 11 (2004) 063 [hep-th/0406230]
 [INSPIRE].
- [29] S. Dimopoulos, S. Kachru, J. McGreevy and J.G. Wacker, N-flation, JCAP 08 (2008) 003 [hep-th/0507205] [INSPIRE].
- [30] J.J. Blanco-Pillado et al., Inflating in a better racetrack, JHEP 09 (2006) 002 [hep-th/0603129] [INSPIRE].
- [31] R. Kallosh, N. Sivanandam and M. Soroush, Axion Inflation and Gravity Waves in String Theory, Phys. Rev. D 77 (2008) 043501 [arXiv:0710.3429] [INSPIRE].
- [32] T.W. Grimm, Axion inflation in type-II string theory, Phys. Rev. D 77 (2008) 126007 [arXiv:0710.3883] [INSPIRE].
- [33] A. Misra and P. Shukla, Large Volume Axionic Swiss-Cheese Inflation, Nucl. Phys. B 800 (2008) 384 [arXiv:0712.1260] [INSPIRE].
- [34] L. McAllister, E. Silverstein and A. Westphal, Gravity Waves and Linear Inflation from Axion Monodromy, Phys. Rev. D 82 (2010) 046003 [arXiv:0808.0706] [INSPIRE].
- [35] R. Blumenhagen, X. Gao, T. Rahn and P. Shukla, A Note on Poly-Instanton Effects in Type IIB Orientifolds on Calabi-Yau Threefolds, JHEP 06 (2012) 162 [arXiv:1205.2485] [INSPIRE].
- [36] M. Cicoli, F.G. Pedro and G. Tasinato, Poly-instanton Inflation, JCAP 12 (2011) 022 [arXiv:1110.6182] [INSPIRE].
- [37] R. Blumenhagen, S. Moster and E. Plauschinn, String GUT Scenarios with Stabilised Moduli, Phys. Rev. D 78 (2008) 066008 [arXiv:0806.2667] [INSPIRE].
- [38] D. Lüst and X. Zhang, Four Kähler Moduli Stabilisation in type IIB Orientifolds with K3-fibred Calabi-Yau threefold compactification, JHEP 05 (2013) 051 [arXiv:1301.7280] [INSPIRE].
- [39] X. Gao and P. Shukla, On Non-Gaussianities in Two-Field Poly-Instanton Inflation, JHEP 03 (2013) 061 [arXiv:1301.6076] [INSPIRE].
- [40] R. Kallosh and S. Prokushkin, *SuperCosmology*, hep-th/0403060 [INSPIRE].
- [41] C.P. Burgess et al., Non-standard primordial fluctuations and nonGaussianity in string inflation, JHEP 08 (2010) 045 [arXiv:1005.4840] [INSPIRE].

- [42] A. Misra and P. Shukla, 'Finite' Non-Gaussianities and Tensor-Scalar Ratio in Large Volume Swiss-Cheese Compactifications, Nucl. Phys. B 810 (2009) 174 [arXiv:0807.0996] [INSPIRE].
- [43] P. Berglund and G. Ren, Non-Gaussianity in String Cosmology: A Case Study, arXiv:1010.3261 [INSPIRE].
- [44] M. Cicoli, G. Tasinato, I. Zavala, C.P. Burgess and F. Quevedo, Modulated Reheating and Large Non-Gaussianity in String Cosmology, JCAP 05 (2012) 039 [arXiv:1202.4580] [INSPIRE].
- [45] C.-Y. Sun and D.-H. Zhang, The Non-Gaussianity of Racetrack Inflation Models, Commun. Theor. Phys. 48 (2007) 189 [astro-ph/0604298] [INSPIRE].
- [46] J.R. Bond, L. Kofman, S. Prokushkin and P.M. Vaudrevange, Roulette inflation with Kähler moduli and their axions, Phys. Rev. D 75 (2007) 123511 [hep-th/0612197] [INSPIRE].
- [47] J.J. Blanco-Pillado, D. Buck, E.J. Copeland, M. Gomez-Reino and N.J. Nunes, Kähler Moduli Inflation Revisited, JHEP 01 (2010) 081 [arXiv:0906.3711] [INSPIRE].
- [48] A.C. Vincent and J.M. Cline, Curvature Spectra and NonGaussianities in the Roulette Inflation Model, JHEP 10 (2008) 093 [arXiv:0809.2982] [INSPIRE].
- [49] C.T. Byrnes and J.-O. Gong, General formula for the running of fNL, Phys. Lett. B 718 (2013) 718 [arXiv:1210.1851] [INSPIRE].
- [50] J.-O. Gong and T. Tanaka, A covariant approach to general field space metric in multi-field inflation, JCAP 03 (2011) 015 [Erratum ibid. 1202 (2012) E01] [arXiv:1101.4809] [INSPIRE].
- [51] J. Elliston, D. Seery and R. Tavakol, *The inflationary bispectrum with curved field-space*, *JCAP* **11** (2012) 060 [arXiv:1208.6011] [INSPIRE].
- [52] J. White, M. Minamitsuji and M. Sasaki, Non-linear curvature perturbation in multi-field inflation models with non-minimal coupling, JCAP 09 (2013) 015 [arXiv:1306.6186] [INSPIRE].
- [53] J. White, M. Minamitsuji and M. Sasaki, Curvature perturbation in multi-field inflation with non-minimal coupling, JCAP 07 (2012) 039 [arXiv:1205.0656] [INSPIRE].
- [54] X. Gao and P. Shukla, F-term Stabilization of Odd Axions in LARGE Volume Scenario, Nucl. Phys. B 878 (2014) 269 [arXiv:1307.1141] [INSPIRE].
- [55] X. Gao and P. Shukla, On Classifying the Divisor Involutions in Calabi-Yau Threefolds, JHEP 11 (2013) 170 [arXiv:1307.1139] [INSPIRE].
- [56] J.M. Maldacena, Non-Gaussian features of primordial fluctuations in single field inflationary models, JHEP 05 (2003) 013 [astro-ph/0210603] [INSPIRE].
- [57] S. Yokoyama, T. Suyama and T. Tanaka, Primordial Non-Gaussianity in Multi-Scalar Slow-Roll Inflation, JCAP 07 (2007) 013 [arXiv:0705.3178] [INSPIRE].
- [58] T.T. Nakamura and E.D. Stewart, The Spectrum of cosmological perturbations produced by a multicomponent inflaton to second order in the slow roll approximation, Phys. Lett. B 381 (1996) 413 [astro-ph/9604103] [INSPIRE].
- [59] C.T. Byrnes, M. Sasaki and D. Wands, The primordial trispectrum from inflation, Phys. Rev. D 74 (2006) 123519 [astro-ph/0611075] [INSPIRE].
- [60] C.T. Byrnes and D. Wands, Curvature and isocurvature perturbations from two-field inflation in a slow-roll expansion, Phys. Rev. D 74 (2006) 043529 [astro-ph/0605679] [INSPIRE].
- [61] M. Sasaki and E.D. Stewart, A General analytic formula for the spectral index of the density perturbations produced during inflation, Prog. Theor. Phys. 95 (1996) 71 [astro-ph/9507001] [INSPIRE].
- [62] J.E. Lidsey et al., Reconstructing the inflation potential : An overview, Rev. Mod. Phys. 69 (1997) 373 [astro-ph/9508078] [INSPIRE].

- [63] J.-O. Gong and E.D. Stewart, The Power spectrum for a multicomponent inflaton to second order corrections in the slow roll expansion, Phys. Lett. B 538 (2002) 213 [astro-ph/0202098]
 [INSPIRE].
- [64] M. Cortes and A.R. Liddle, The Consistency equation hierarchy in single-field inflation models, Phys. Rev. D 73 (2006) 083523 [astro-ph/0603016] [INSPIRE].
- [65] D.H. Lyth and A. Riotto, Particle physics models of inflation and the cosmological density perturbation, Phys. Rept. 314 (1999) 1 [hep-ph/9807278] [INSPIRE].
- [66] A.A. Starobinsky, Spectrum of relict gravitational radiation and the early state of the universe, JETP Lett. 30 (1979) 682 [INSPIRE].
- [67] J.-O. Gong, Lessons from the running of the tensor-to-scalar ratio, Phys. Rev. D 79 (2009) 063520 [arXiv:0710.3835] [INSPIRE].
- [68] S. Choudhury and A. Mazumdar, An accurate bound on tensor-to-scalar ratio and the scale of inflation, Nucl. Phys. B 882 (2014) 386 [arXiv:1306.4496] [INSPIRE].
- [69] T. Suyama and M. Yamaguchi, Non-Gaussianity in the modulated reheating scenario, Phys. Rev. D 77 (2008) 023505 [arXiv:0709.2545] [INSPIRE].
- [70] G. Leung, E.R.M. Tarrant, C.T. Byrnes and E.J. Copeland, *Influence of Reheating on the Trispectrum and its Scale Dependence*, *JCAP* 08 (2013) 006 [arXiv:1303.4678] [INSPIRE].
- [71] C.T. Byrnes, S. Nurmi, G. Tasinato and D. Wands, Scale dependence of local $f_N L$, JCAP 02 (2010) 034 [arXiv:0911.2780] [INSPIRE].
- [72] H.-C. Lee, M. Sasaki, E.D. Stewart, T. Tanaka and S. Yokoyama, A New delta N formalism for multi-component inflation, JCAP 10 (2005) 004 [astro-ph/0506262] [INSPIRE].